

From the castle of Ralf, Sire de Tirel near Paris France; to England; to Ireland; to the USA; and beyondthese are some of the Terrell Trails upon the sands of time.

Variations include: Taral, Tarall, Taral, Tarell, Taril, Tarral, Tarral, Tarrall, Tarrall, Terral, Therel, Tirral, Tyrral, Tyr

WINTER 2001 128 20th Ave NW Vol. XVII
Cairo Georgia 31728-1017
ISSN 0884-2108 http://www.CairoNet.com/TERRELL/INDEX.HTM No. 4

IN THIS ISSUE

CHANGES
EPILOGUE OF TERRELL ORIGINS 1500
FAMILY DATABASE
submitted to LDS FHD
FRANCIS MARION TERRELL
GENEALOGY? ASK DAN!
JOHN IGNATIUS TERRELL
MEMBER PUBLISHES FAMILY HISTORY . 1474
QUERIES
STONEAGE
TERRELL/HARRIS DESCENDANTS 1482
TERRELL/MURROW LINE
TERRELL/SPURLIN
TERRILL/PRES. TAYLOR/MADISON 1501
TOMBSTONE PROTECTION
WELCOME NEW MEMBERS 1479
HAVE YOU RENEWED FOR 2002?

COMING NEXT YEAR

Thanks to Lifetime member #62 Mrs. **Helen Frances Terrell Nunnally**, **her relatives**, and our president Mr. **Don C. Terrill**, we have a project in the works for next year that will consist of at least two parts.

Part 1 *Ancestors of Anthony M. TERRELL* will trace from Anthony backward 9 generations to **Robert TYRROLD** & **Agnes** of Hagbourne, Berkshire, England with all known children of each generation.

Part 2 **Descendants of Anthony M. Terrell** will trace forward at least 6 generations to present day descendants who are close relatives of Mrs. Nunnally.

This work is too large a for a single issue of *Trails*. It will have to be broken down into two or more issues and serialized throughout the year.

We have some photos that are too space consuming to publish in Trails. Most of those will be put into a PHOTO SUPPLEMENT and made available to those who desire a copy.

MERRY CHRISTMAS AND A HAPPY NEW YEAR

The Society officers.

Thank you for another good year. We sincerely appreciate your continued good will and support. May 2002 be your best, most prosperous year ever. *DFB*

PUBLISHER'S STATEMENT

TERRELL TRAILS is published quarterly by the TERRELL SOCIETY OF AMERICA, INC. © 2001 by TERRELL SOCIETY OF AMERICA, INC Reproduction in part is permitted if credit is given and the address at right accompanies the reprint.

SUBSCRIPTION RATES PER YEAR	
Society Membership (includes TRAILS)	\$15.00
Lifetime Membership (includes	
TRAILS)	.\$150.00
Extra Charges	
Outside USA	\$5.00
Air Mail	\$5.00
Back Issue/sample copy	\$5.00

RATES SUBJECT TO CHANGE WITHOUT NOTICE

SOCIETY OFFICERS

Mr. Don C. TERRILL	President
Mr. John Cramer	. Vice-President
Mr. Guy Livingston Clarke, Jr	.Vice-President
Miss P. J. Achramowicz.	.Vice-President

Dan Brinson Secretary/Editor

Mr. **Terrell Marshall III**......Treasurer

LENDING LIBRARY orders and all correspondence to:

TERRELL SOCIETY OF AMERICA, INC Dan Brinson 128 20th Ave NW Cairo, GA 31728-1017

INTERNET E-MAIL:

terrell@mail.CairoNet.com

MEMBER PUBLISHES FAMILY HISTORY

Member #603, Mr. **Ted Steele** has announced the publication of the following book on his family history. He added the following comments about his work.

I have recently completed a 600-page hardback book. on the Steele Family history. It is currently at the printer's. I hope to have the books in hand by the end of the year. The chapter on the Wood family includes a 7-page narrative on the Terrell line, focusing on Archibald B. Terrell's family. I thought that some members of the Terrell Society might want to be aware of its publication.

A Steele Family History

Planters of Old England, New England, and the American West by Edward E. Steele

With a Foreword by Curt Witcher

President, National Genealogical Society.

A new 600-page hardbound history of the Steele family in England and America with over 100 illustrations, maps, and photographs.

- Presents 15 generations of the Steele family from the 1400s to the present in England and America
- Includes a history of each maternal line at every American generation, including: Talcott, Warner, Bradford, Webster, Seymour, Pitkin, Merrill, Barber, Annis, Winslow, Oakley, Wheeler, Osborne, Brownell, Lowe, Ebbets, Badarous, West, Wood, Terrell, Edelen and Seigneur families
- Includes coverage of seven Mayflower lines: William Bradford, Peter Brown, Edward Fuller, Samuel Fuller, John Howland, George Soule, and John Tilley
- Researched for over 25 years. Presents new information, never before published
- ➤ Includes an every-name index, plus indexes of places and subjects, and a full bibliography

"Everyone should be so lucky to have a family history as well written as this one."

Ann Fleming, CG

This exciting new publication is available for purchase for **\$54.00 postpaid**.

Send your check made payable to *Edward E. Steele* to:

Steele Family History 7421 Gannon Ave. St. Louis, Mo. 63130 eesteele@swbell.net

For further information, please visit my website at...

http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~steeles/sfh.htm

CHANGES

Births, Marriages, Moves, Deaths You let us know: Who? When, Where?

New Addresses

#492

Cheri Gentile

5065 Concord Road Rocklin CA 95765-5113

NEW EMAIL

#248 Mrs. **Pat Terrell Walker** pat4477@bellsouth.net

WELCOME NEW MEMBERS

612

Mrs. Eleanor "B "Sissie" Spurlin 824 Conestoga Dr Charlotte NC 28270-0831 704-845-6277 ebs0543@perigee.net

613

M/M Harley Hooper

2023 South Chilton Tyler TX 75701-4111 903-526-7730

614

M/M John Paul Manziel

3916 Brookwood Tyler TX 75701-9683 903-561-8777 MMANZIELl@aol.com

615

M/M **Steve Ramsey** 5932 Pebblestone

Plano TX 75093-4633 972-407-9740

616

Mrs. Pat Manziel

4013 Pinedale

Tyler TX 75701-9650

903-561-7640

#6171

Mrs. Linda O'Byrne

17723 South Point Rd Whitehouse TX 75791-5217 903-839-6226

LOBYR@aol.com

#618

Mrs. Kathleen Nunnally

6345 Cedar Blvd

Newark CA 94560-1151

kbus@worldnet.att.net

#619

Mr. John H Conn

561 O'Neal St; Apt. 20 Deridder LA 76034-3262

???-463-2304

620

Mrs. Buford Oliver Coulson

8606 Magnolia Forest Dr

Sugar Land TX 77479-6955

621

Mrs. Leslie Farrior

10515 Fairweather Ct

Manassas VA 20112-2776

703-361-2537

lfarrior1@home.com

622

Mrs. Peggy W Davis

513B South Chilton

Tyler TX 75702-8021

903-597-8021

623

Mr. **Danny Wilson** 10818 Waterbridge Circle Dallas TX 75218-2354

624

Mr. **Bob Barnes** 343 Forest ParkRoad Daleville AL 36322-6463

625

Mr. **Joe Hulgan** 2538 12TH Street Port Neches TX 77651-4523

626

Ms. Melinda D Purkey 1626 Freeland Rd Freeland MD 21053-9577 410-343-1484 mpurkey@erols.com

627

Mrs. Mary Ann Parker 6718 Morningside Dr. Sugar Land TX 77479-6051 281-343-9117

#628

Mrs. **Jeanette Grace Pittman Ford** Avalon: Landridge Lane; Lingfield Surry RH7 6LW ENGLAND UK 011-44-1342-89-3175

WELCOME LIFETIME MEMBER

65 Mrs. Carol Mull #139 Mr. John Arthur Terrell, Jr.

QUERIES

Limited to two per member per year & limited to 50 words each maximum.

Just received info from Jefferson Co KS concerning Josiah TERRELL whose descent is from Jeptha & Sarah BARNES TERRELL of Champaign Co OH. (Jeptha and Sarah are my ancestors.)

However, along with that info were other TER-RELL names I cannot connect. If any of these are in your records, I would appreciate knowing if and how they tie to the above lines. This is all info from Jefferson Co KS records.

Elizabeth TERRELL wife of **Samuel TERRELL** b 24 May 1820, d 22 Jul 1902. An obituary indicates she was born in Highland Co OH and died at the home of her daughter Mrs. **Jas. E. Rose** in Valley Falls, KS.

J. W. TERRELL age 37 married **Susie DAVIS** age 21 on 20 Nov 1889 in Nortonville, KS

Jennie E. TERRELL age 30 married **J. B. FOWLER** age 30 on 4 Nov 1885 in Valley Falls. KS

Jennie TERRELL on 1885 county census age 29, b OH, moved from MO to KS

I'm inclined to think Jennie ties to Josiah or his brothers but I have no name in my data base to make that link.

If you want any of the documentation I received for your files or web site, I'll be glad to send it through the mail.

Thanks for any help you can give. **Kathryn Cox** 7920 San Felipe Blvd #1902 Austin TX 78729-7905 Email: Coxloukat@aol.com

I could not pinpoint your **Samuel TERRELL** with certainty; however, a possible candidate is **Samuel R. TERRIL** (b. 1823, Ohio - probably Highland Co) who married **Elizabeth** ____ (b. 1830, Ohio). He is the son of **Newcomb TERRIL** (b. 7 Nov 1778, Cumberland Co, N. J.; d. ca. 1843, Clinton Co, Ohio) and his wife **Jane JOHNSON** (b. Ca. 1796. N.C.; d. 14 Jan 1877, Clinton Co, Ohio). This is part of a family which migrated from Rhode Island, living for awhile in New Jersey, Ohio Co (W.) Virginia, and Ohio. In the 1860 census Samuel appears in Scotland Co, Mo. (Memphis) (pp. 979-980) with children **Margaret** (F) (b. 1847, Ohio), **Jasper** (M)(b. 1851, Ind.), and **Oscar** (M)(b. 1853, Ind.).

I haven't been able to find him in the 1870 census, and I haven't yet begun my comprehensive search for all of the TERRELLs in the 1880 census.

I hope this is helpful. Don C. Terrill

Kathryn.

Dear Don,

on page 1451 of the latest Newsletter, your e-mail to **Jim Halley** refers to two books on the New England Terrills. I don't find them on the lending library list. Can you send me the author's names and information on how I can obtain them. Thanks, **Arlene Terrill Schieber**

Arlene,

The books are as follows:

- a. The Tirrell Tirrill-Terrill Tyrrell Book, Descendants of William Therrill by Robert Wilson Tirrell (Englewood, N.J., 1969), 590 pp., hardbound, Lib. Cong. CS71.T3 1969. The Terrell Society of America would like to reproduce copies of this book and sell it, but the copyright is still current and we have never been able to locate or contact the author.
- b. Roger and Abigail (Ufford) Terrill and Some Descendants, 1632-1993, by **Bruce W. Tyrrell** (36 Hansen Ave., Beaconsfield, Quebec, Canada H9W 5P3)(1995), 402 pp., hardbound, Lib. Cong. CS71.T3 1995. Copies can be purchased from the author.
- c. Ancestors and Descendants of Mary Trumbill-Millins, Malinda A. Campbell and Jerome Terrill of Hudson, Michigan, 1630-1994, by **Donna Terrill Northuis** (9619 108th Ave. North, Seminole, FL 34643) (Gateway Press Inc., Baltimore, Md., 1994), 386 pp., hardbound, Lib. Cong. CS71.M6545 1994. Copies can be purchased from the author.
- d. Thomas Terrill of Iowa, 1850-1912, Some Ancestors and His Descendants, by Audrey Terrill MacLellan (723 N. Jade Dr., Key Largo, FL 33037) (1994), 62 pp., softbound, Lib. Cong. CS71.T3 1994. Copies can probably be purchased from the author.

 Don C. Terrill

Does anyone have any information on **Agatha TERRELL**, born in 1759 in Bedford County, Virginia. Parents: **Sarah LYNCH & Micajah TER-RELL**. Agatha married a **William DICKS**, and after he died, and **Isaac HARVEY**. Thanks in advance. **W. Scott Smith, Executive Director; Bedford Main Street, Inc.; Post Office Box 405; Bedford, Virginia 24523; (540) 586-2148; email:**

scott@wscottsmith.com; www.bedfordmainstreet.org

website:

Hurrah! The Terrell Society of America, Inc. has done it found my Katherine or Catherine TER-RELL for me!! #545, Ron Cornwell listed children of John TERRELL, RSV from Cumberland Co. PA to Berkly WV among his children is Catherine TERRILL who married John PARCELS. We are copying and exchanging info. He gave me the name and phone # of #557 Julia Noah. She had found one of my old queries and had written me but I did not get the letter. We are no exchanging our "stuff." Julia is a descendant of Elizabeth TER-RILL & Parker TRULOCK. Ron is a descendant of James TERRILL & Mary ____; both siblings of my Catherine. **John** and **Caty** went to Pickaway Co. OH. Catherine Purcels was in Hamilton Co. Cincinnati area in 1850 census. His will is in the courthouse in Circleville OH. They were paying taxes way before 1820 so I am a member of First Families of Ohio of Ohio Genealogical Society through them.

My proven lineage is now:

- 1. **Eleanore LARKBY Kains Purcell** (I am twice a widow
- 2. Oliver Sheldon LARKBY
- 3. Mary Alice SHELDON m. James LARKBY
- 4. Mary Polly PARCELS m. David SHELDON
- 5. Catherine TERRELL m. John PARCELS
- 6. **John TERRELL**, RSV, from PA & WV.

Now I need info on birth, death, marriage, and other information on **John TERRELL**, RSV, father of **Caty TERRELL** who m. **John PURCELS** Dec. 1798. #233 **Eleanore L. Purcell; 410 Ridgewood Ave; Dayton OH 45409-2325**

I am still looking for parents of Lucina TERREL b. ca 1798, d. Franklin Co. OH 04/19/1845. She m. ca1826 Peter MILLS b. 03/21/1802 Troy, Rensselaer Co. NY, d. 3/08/1884 Reynolds, Lee Co. IL. Seven children b. in Franklin Co. OH. Thanks. #458 Mrs. Martha M. Ryan; 2929 Sunnyside Dr #D370; Rockford IL 61114-4500; email: AuntMartha@ rockford.com

Want all available information on ancestors of **John William TERRELL** b. 05/15/1853 Caswell Co. NC; d. at Caswell Co. NC 01/02/1936 and his first wife, **Ida Florence RUDD** b. 06/27/1856 at Caswell Co. NC, d. at Caswell Co NC 05/26/1930. #609 Mr. **Jeffrey D. Terrell; P O Box 1921; Burlington NC 27216-1921**

Still searching for my mother, **Pearl Mae SHEP-PARD Shaw** b. 1897; last seen spring or summer of 1956 in Fayetteville, NC. She told my brother-inlaw that she was living in Rocky Mount, NC at the time. She was b. in Hoffman NC. If I only knew where she is buried! Her mother was **Willie D. MARTIN**, father **Martin V. SHEPPARD**. Both are buried in Falcon Holiness Cemetery. I received 99 Pearl Shaws from a detective and one from the Salvation Army from KS. The Shaws did not match. My father was **Duncan Archibald SHAW** d. 05/15/1947. #545 **Gretchen S. Kauffman; 1320 Rd 20 #49; San Pablo CA 94806**.

Still looking for documented, updated "proof" of my Catherine TERRELL's parentage. She was b. c1789 and d. at Lancaster Co. SC; m. George MILLER (b. 04/10/1777 d. 01/16/1850). Also want info on her possible sister, Rebecca TERRELL b. 1780-85 in SC, d. 2864 in Lancaster Co. SC; m. John Hugh McMANUS Sr. On or before 1804. Hugh named a son Richmond indicating Richmond TERRELL as the likely maternal grandfather. #605 Mrs. Fran Holden; P O Box 365; Mount Dora, FL 3275-0365

Want information on descendants of **Thomas TERRELL** and his spouse **Nancy BLACKERBY** who m. 02/17/1815 possibly in Garrard Co. KY. Transcript of photocopies of consent and marriage bond which do not contain state/county information. "This is to certify that I have not objections of a marriage taking place between my daugher **Nancy** and **Thomas TERRELL** given under my hand this 27th day of February 1815. Signed [**Thaddus?**] **BLACKERBY**, witness: **Samuel ENGLEMAN**" "Know all men by these presents that **we Th TERRELL** & **Saml ENGLEMAN** are bound unto the

Commonwealth in the sum of £50 for the payment of which to be made we bind ourselves & each of our heirs &c. sealed & dated this 27th day of February 1815 whereas there is a license about to be issued for a marriage intended between the below bound **Thos TERRELL** & **Nancy BLACKABY** now should there be no legal cause to obstruct this marriage then this obligation now to be void. Signed. **Thomas TERRELL**; **Samuel ENG-LEMAN**; witness **T. HELM**." #347 **Annabelle Terrell**; **612 N. Miami St**; **West Milton**, **OH 45383**.

I would like to exchange information with you. Do any of these names sound familiar? My Greatgrandfather; John Wesley TERREL b. abt 1854 m. 30 Aug 1877 Nancy Belle MANLEY d. 1 Mar 1917 probably Lawrence County, Missouri. Nancy Belle MANLEY b.31 Aug 1860 in Illinois d. March 1922. Her Father was William Lee MANLEY b.13 May 1816 in Allen County, Kentucky m. 3 Sep 1842 to Nancy HAMILTON (from Maryland. A midwife in Lawrence County, Missouri) d. 3 Jun 1911 in Ozark Township, Lawrence, Missouri. William's Father was Gabriel MANLEY b.1786 in South Carolina m. 1805 in South Carolina Rachel OLIPHANT d. 12 Oct 1838 Morgan County, Indiana. Rachel OLIPHANT was b. 14 Mar 1793 in South Carolina d. 27 Feb 1861 in Morgan County, Indiana. Her Father was **Obediah OLIPHANT** b. abt 1750 in Hunterdon County, New Jersey m. Mary RICKEY d. 1830 in Allen County, Kentucky. His father was **Ephraim OLIPHANT** b. 1717 in Staten Island, Richmond, New York m. 1749 in Hunterdon County, New Jersey Sarah His father was **Duncan OLIPHANT** STOUT d. b. 1680-1682 in Perthshire, Scotland m. abt 1707 Mary GARRISON d. 7 Aug 1734 Amwell Township, Hunterdon, New Jersey. His father was Jonathan or John OLIPHANT b. 1648 in Pentcartland. Scotland m. Janet GILCHRIST d. 1707 Monmouth County, New Jersey. His father was David OLIPHANT b. abt 1618 Scotland m. abt 1639 Scotland Wife unknown d. 2 Nov 1707 Edinburgh, Thanks, Charlene Dutton; Scotland

chuckedee@msn.com

Charlene, I have John's ancestry back 4 more generations. If you want it, please furnish a postal address (I send paper documents). I did not previously know Nancy's ancestry. My records show only one child for them: **Allen TERRELL**, 8 Dec 1878, Lawrence Co, MO. If you have information on their descendants that you would be willing to share, I would appreciate it. Don C. Terrill My **TERREL** line is distantly connected to my Rutledge line.

Judith Colleen TERREL Evans (mom) (Her parents) Theodore Thomas TERREL m. Ruth Margaret FAUSSET (Ted's parents) George TER-**REL** m. **Sadie Alberta FILER** (George's Parents) John Wesley TERREL m. Nancy Belle MAN-LEY (John's parents) Aaron P. TERREL m. Sarah Emily PENNINGTON (Aaron's parents) John TERRELL m. Margaret Lydia HAYES (John's father) William TERRELL. Ruth Margaret FAUSSET m. Theodore Thomas TERREL (Her parents) Frederick Isaac FAUSSETT m. Elizabeth Magdalena DeSmith (Fred's parents) Charles Wilson FAUSSET m. Lucy Margaret (her parents) Isaac Archibald **RUTLEDGE RUTLEDGE** m. Millie Martin BRADLEY.

Any connections anyone? Charlene Dutton chuckedee@msn.com

I am Monzie TERRELL , My father was Nedom TERRELL. [identified as Thomas Nedom TER-**RELL** (1907-1973) by Don C. Terrill. *DFB*] My grandfather was Ezra TERRELL. My father never knew his father. He left my grandmother when she was 7 mos. Pregnant. My dad found half brothers and sisters before he died. We are white Americans. My dad's half brothers and sisters are: Minnie Odessa TERRELL born 12-17-15 died 02-05-16, Martha Opal TERRELL born 05-16-18, died 07-30-78, **Jefferson Clifford TERRELL** born 02-28-20. Bernard Eli TERRELL born 08-27-22. Ishmael Lanell TERRELL born 05-05-25 died 04-21-89, Ezra Cornell TERRELL born 05-07-27, James Lee TERRELL born 01-17-30, David Hezie TERRELL born 07-29-33, Mickey Marie TERRELL, born 08-16-36, Safiah Louise TER-**RELL** born 02-10-39. Hope this will help someone

else. I don't know much more than that. I have been trying to reconstruct the family tree but not enough is left to work with. Thank you for having this page. It's a joy to see the TERRELL Name! Thank you, Monzie TERRELL; 3434-B Sandner ct.'; Homewood, Al.352095659 email: Monzie IT@aol.com

Seeking information regarding Mary Ellen TER-REL b. 18 Sep 1836 in Nelson County, KY; md. 28 Sep 1854 to Valorous HUGHES; d. Oct 1810 Knob Noster, MO. I believe Mary Ellen is a sister to my Sarah A. TERREL b. c1842 in Nelson Co. KY. I would love any comments regarding the TERREL family of Nelson Co. KY.

Is anyone familiar with **Henry TERRILL** (son of **Micajah TERRILL**) b.c1819 KY and **Nancy FOSTER**? I believe that my **Sarah A. TERRILL** is their daughter. Does anyone have a will for him, or any other information about his children? **Laura & Brad Koehn bradlara@pld.com**

My g-g-g-grandmother was: **Sara A. TERRELL** 1845-1924 - daughter of **George TERRELL**. she m. **Samual TERRELL** in AL. He served in the Confederate Army and was killed during Civil War. They had four children.

Sarah m(2). **Thomas Jefferson LOWE** 1-1-1866 in AL. He was in the Union Army and from NY. They had eleven children.

Her granddaughter told me it was a big scandal that she married a *Yankee* after her *Confederate* husband was killed. That's why they went two counties away to marry. Is anyone else descended from any of these? **Diane Lowe Brown** in AL **dbrown27@sprynet.com**

Re: Thomas Terrill

This is not a direct ancestor. From my own sources: **MAPES, Lester Dunbar**: A tentative correction of the Mapes Family line (1941)

Excerpted from ...the will of **Thomas MAPES**, dated Aug. 23, 1686, recorded in Liber A, Page 1 of DEEDS in Suffolk County, L.I.; the inventory of his estate was dated October 19, 1687:

"fifthly I give and bequeath to my daughter **Abigayle** the wife of **Thomas TERRILL** one fourth part of my lott or devition of land and meadow on the west side of Mattituck creeck alsoe a second lott share on the south side of the great River in Accobuage meadowe."

Abigail (**Abigayle**) was was the fourth child of **Thomas MAPES & Sarah PURRIER**, born in 1659, according to *The family Record decoted for 1897 to the Sackett, Weygant and the Mapes families and to Ancestors of their Intersecting Lines*. published January, 1897 by **C.H. WEYGANT**, Newburgh, NY.

The citation for **Thomas TERRILL** m. **Abigail MAPES** also came from World Family Tree.

The MAPES lived for many generations at Southold, LI, after which time they migrated to Orange County, NY. I believe I may have seen the **TERRILL** name mentioned in Early Quaker records of Long Island, but can't be sure.

That's all I have. I hope it gives you some leads. Linda Bowdin EMAIL: ljune@usfamily.net

I got your email off of a message board under the Terrill name. I am researching my ancestors and noticed you are associated with the family. I have very little info and am not doing too well in my research. All I know is that I come from a William TERRELL born about 1824 in Indiana? who married Rachel FLETCHER on 30 Sep 1852 in Martin Co, Indiana. He probably died between 1850 and 1860 in Martin county. Any info that you might have of his line along with any sources would be so greatly appreciated!!!! Thanks, Jo Carrington email: jocarrington@yahoo.com

Jo, I have Wilburn TERRILL who married (among others) Rachel FLETCHER, dau. of James FLETCHER & Malinda PRIDEMORE. I have no additional information on her ancestry, but I have substantial information on his. If you want this info, please provide a postal address (I send paper documents). I hope you have information to share on their descendants. Don C. Terrill dterrill@msha.gov

Don- I do have info. on some of their descendants. I know that they had a daughter, **Rachel Jane TERRELL**. Her mom either died giving birth to her, or shortly thereafter. She was dead by 1860. **Rachel Jane** was born, 22 Oct. 1857 in Halbert, Martin, IN. Died 11 Sep 1933 in Dayton, Montgomery, OH.

Rachel Jane TERRELL had 1st husband Robert BLAIR, m. 11 Mar 1875, Martin, IN where they had two children, Lawrence BLAIR and Maudie BLAIR.

She married (2) **George William HARDING**, my g-grandfather, from Halbert, his second wife. They had six children, all born in Halbert except one-**Dora**:

- **1. Ralph HARDING**, b. 24 Oct 1885 d.1895, bur, Elliott Cem, Martin, IN;
- 2. Cap HARDING, no dates,
- 3. William HARDING, no dates,
- **4. Dora Ellen HARDING** my grandmother, b. 25 Mar 1888, N.W. township, Orange, IN, d. 26 Sep 1945 Indianapolis. Married **Samuel Anderson JOHNSON** 20 Sep 1906, Bedford, Lawrence, IN;
- **5. Lilly HARDING** b. 25 Aug 1889 d. 29 Aug 1976, Mitchell, IN. Married 10 Feb 1910 to **William PIERCE**;
- **6. Gracie HARDING** b. Dec 1898. Married a **Hugh WOODS**, no date. This info came from death cert of husband, death cert of wife and their marriage cert. 1860 Martin, IN census page 160.

George HARDING had 1st wife Nancy Ann DAY, m. 19 Apr 1872, Martin, IN.

I am surprised about the *Wilburn* name. I had William or Wilburn, but just found on the internet their marriage info in Martin Co. that said *William*. So now I'm confused! I had found a Wilburn in the census, but then assumed it was someone else! Jo Carrington; 55-518 B. Iosepa St.; Laie, HI 96762 email: jocarrington@yahoo.com

Editor's Note: For the benefit of our members who do not have internet access or who have not found this page, we are publishing the following few messages from World of TIRRELLs and Cousins Myfamily.com which pertain mainly to New England families. Interesting things happen on the net. DFB

Oct 8, 2001 Thought I'd share my line with you: (beginning with my father) John Arden TYR-RELL, Ardon (Arden) Mortimer TYRRELL, John Howard TYRRELL, Ardain (Arden) Augustus TYRRELL, John TYRRELL², John TYRRELL³, Samuel TIRRELL³, Samuel TIRRELL⁴, William B. TIRRELL, William THERRILL. Sharon TYRRELL, 170 Foresthill Ave #6; Auburn, CA 95603 USA; shayrbo@webtv.net

Oct 9, 2001 I just checked the TIRRELL book and your line is one that ended with **Ardain Augustus Tyrrell**--no further records found (p. 248). I'm SO glad that you found us so that we learn more about your branch.

It looks like you are also an **Isaac ALLERTON** (Mayflower) descendant. We have several of those cousins here as well. **Lynn Hettrick**; **53 High Meadow Lane**; **Middlefield**, CT **06455**; **860-349-5693**; **Lynn.Hettrick@worldnet.att.net**

Oct 9, 2001 Yes, Lynn, I have had trouble finding any references to a line after Ardain Augustus in the TIRRELL book or anywhere on the internet. Thank goodness for family records! I was held up for some time tracing anything beyond him. Fortunately, I did have his date of birth, city/state of birth, sister's name (Almira), father's date of birth (but no name) and the factoid that he had left VT at the age of 12 after his parents' death to head off on the Oregon trail to OR. Little did any of my family know that my great-great grandfather whom we knew of as Arden A. TYRRELL had changed his name after arriving in OR from Ardain. Sharon TYRRELL

Oct 10, 2001 My husband is also a descendant of Samuel & Sarah (Gurney) TIRRELL. He descends through your Samuel's younger brother Abel. Sarah GURNEY is the one with the Mayflower connection. Her Gr-Gr-Gr grandfather was Isaac ALLERTON. Lynn Hettrick

Oct 10, 2001 "Hi, I also research TIRRELL and I'm trying to get a message to the Weymouth TIRRELLs. I have found an old photo of a lighthouse taken by a **George W. TIRRELL** of East Weymouth for sale on Ebay. I know if he were my an-

cestor I'd want to have this, so if you are or can contact a descendant, please check.

I can't relate my TIRRELLs to William Therrill, don't know that I ever will. My TIRRELL/Tyrells go back so far to about 1730 on the Northampton-shire/Leicester border. This information was confirmed by the TYRRELL Family History Society. I don't believe they have further information as to where this line originated. If they do, they didn't pass it along to my 3rd cousin in Wales. The only family I know of that came to the U.S. arrived 1914 through 1920. Mary Lynn McCloskey; PO Box L-1249; Langhorne, PA 19047 USA; abledrn@yahoo.com

Oct 11, 2001 I descend from Samuel TYRRELL through his son, Samuel TYRRELL who was **John TYRRELL's** brother. A brief outline of my line is as follows: 1. William THERRELL, William B. TIRRELL, 3 Samuel TIRRELL, Samuel TIRRELL, 5 Samuel TYRRELL, Samuel TYRRELL, 7 **Nathan Cram TYR-**RELL, 8 Benjamin Butler TYRRELL, 9 Flovd Benjamin TYRRELL, 10 Holmes Allen TYR-RELL, Sr., 11 Bettye Alice (TYRRELL) Warner I have a brother who is Holmes Allen TYRRELL, Jr. Bettve Warner; P. O. Box 72; Park Hills, MO 63601 USA; 573-358-7003; bwarner@i1.net

My Great Grandmother's full name was Susan Emma TER-RAL Edmondson (Feb. 24, 1870--Jan. 28, 1921). Her husband was Philip P. EDMONDSON Jr. She is buried in the Thomas Cemetery, near Jena, LA, in LaSalle Parish. At the time of her death, she was living with her daughter Katie EDMONDSON Corbin. The river was out of it's banks, so she was buried near where her daughter lived instead of where her husband is near Pollock and Fishville, Grant Parish, Louisiana. Her father was Artemus Nelson TERRAL, son of John TERRAL Jr, John TERRAL Sr, Edward Young TERRAL, Joshua TERRAL Sr, William TERRALL. Beverly Brunelle Casper, WY nightphyre@aol.com

FAMILY DATABASE submitted to LDS FHD

From: #493 Mr. Leigh B Terrell

Date: Tuesday, September 11, 2001 3:42 AM This is to let all know that I have submitted a copy of the growing Family database to FamilySearch.org and Ancestral File for the Family History Centers and Libraries. I submitted a copy to FamilySearch.org back in November. It became available on-line during the spring. I mailed a copy on floppy disk back in July to the Family History Department. It will eventually become available on CD-ROM in the Family History Centers and Libraries, but not likely before 2003. I will be submitting another copy to FamilySearch.org sometime this fall. Several thousand more are now on it than in November. I am currently entering information from Evans material. Progress is slow, but continuing.

Leigh B Terrell, t7789ter@gte.net http://home1.gte.net/t7789ter/index.htm Genealogical Family Clearinghouse http://www.geocities.com/heartland/village/5849/index.html

TERRELL/HARRIS DESCENDANTS

By Denise E. RIDDLE

Hi Don,

Got your package, and I am still going through it all...a lot of hard work on your part.

I have attached the information that I have along with some additional information on the generations before Martha I have listed **Martha** and a distant cousin as my references. The cousin has gotten a lot of her information from family bibles.

I hope that I have been able to provide something that will be useful as well.

Stay in touch! Take care and thanks again! **Denise Riddle**; 6226 Westridge Trace; Acworth, GA 30102 **email: Denise.Riddle@choicepointinc.com**

Earley Thomas TERRELL b. 13 May 1882 d. 07 Jan 1967 married 11 Apr 1906 **Ophelia HARRIS** b. 05 Jun 1884 d. 24 Jun 1968 was from Louisa County; 4 children:

A. Earley Thomas TERRELL Jr. b. 05 Jan 1907 d. 17 July 1955 married Eugenia Jackson BEASLEY on 18 Jun 1930: Three children:

A1. **Betty Jeanne TERRELL** b. 18 Jul 1931 married **Beverly Monroe WILKERSON**; Four children:

Kenneth Earley WILKERSON, Beverly Anne WILKERSON, Sheryl Mae WILKERSON, & Thomas Randolph WILKERSON

A2. **Anne Jackson TERRELL** b. 8 May 1934 married **Richard Everett KIRKPATRICK** b. 14 Feb 1931; 5 children:

David Lee KIRKPATRICK, Gayle Renee KIRKPATRICK, Michael Earley KIRKPATRICK, Douglas Bryan KIRKPATRICK & Kelley Anne KIRKPATRICK

A3. Mary Lou TERRELL b. 18 Jul 1939 married Bobby TURNER b. 13 Apr 1940; Two children: Terrell Anne TURNER & Faith Lynn TURNER

B. James Emmett TERRELL b. 16 Aug 1911 d. 07 Nov 1967 married Nannie Belle CLENDENIN; Two children:

B1. Nancy Clendenin TERRELL b. married Michael F. LONGNECKER; Two children:
Michael LONGNECKER &
Gregory LONGNECKER

- B2. James Emmett TERRELL Jr.
- C. Frances Nelson TERRELL b. 14 Jan 1915 d. 05 Nov 1972 Born in Louisa County; married Henry Drewry KERR, Jr.; Two children:
- C1. Henry Drewry KERR III b. 15 Dec 1941 married Cheryl STRONG; Two children:
 Michelle Lynne KERR &
 Stephen KERR
 Stephen has one child Liam KERR b., 2000

C2. **Martha Robbin KERR** b. 30 Jul 1947 married **Clifford Allen RANDOLPH**; - marriage ended in divorce with out any children.

D. Martha Louise TERRELL, b. 22 Jun 1920 in New Port News, VA. married Nathan Lenior RIDDLE on 07 Nov 1953. He was b. 05 Dec. 1923 in Philadelphia, TN. His parents were Arthur RIDDLE b. 26 Apr 1892 d. May 1975 and Alice UNDERWOOD b. 5 Feb 1896 d. 3 Oct 1992.; The children of this union are:

D1. **Michael Lenoir RIDDLE** b. 05 Oct 1955 in Glen Burnie, MD

D2. **Alan Terrell RIDDLE** b. 10 Nov 1957 in Albany, GA

D1. Michael (Mike) Lenoir RIDDLE married Andrea Jean BERRY on 01 Sep 1972/73. She was born on 07 Jun 1952 in GA. Her parents are Charlie BERRY and Imogene ?; The children of this union are:

D1a. **Mark Andrew RIDDLE** b. 30 Jan 1977 D2a. **Brian Christopher RIDDLE** b. 07 Apr 1978 Neither child has married to date nor produced any children.

D2. Alan Terrell RIDDLE married Denise Elaine EDGEMAN Wheeler on 18 Feb 1983. She was born on 22 Aug 1961 in Atlanta, GA. Her parents are Harry Junior EDGEMAN b. 19 Sep 1931 d. 17 Nov 1979 and Vera Frances STRICKLAND b. 06 Oct 1932 d. 27 Mar 1967.

The children of this union are:

D2a. **James (Jim)Tobias WHEELER** b. 24 Oct 1978 (adopted by Alan and sir name changed to **RIDDLE** in 1985-1986)

D2b. Terrell (Terry) Edgeman RIDDLE b. 20 Jan 1984

D2a. **James Tobias RIDDLE** has a child. Her name is **Allison Christine McGEE** b. 11 Dec 97. Her mother is **Mary Kathleen McGEE** b. 29 Jul 1979.

Additional information: **Charles T.** in Generation #3 married **Fannie Pierce McGEHEE** (b. 27 Nov 1852 d. 29 Apr 1929) on 12 Oct 1876 in Spotsylvania County, VA. Fannie was the daughter of **Alex-**

ander Stewart McGEHEE and Mary Jane THOMPSON.

All information has been provided by the following sources:

Martha T. RIDDLE – Marietta, GA Roberta JARVIS – Georgetown, KY

Hi, I just read on your web site that you found evidence that "Ralf, Sire de Tirel" was germanized as "Vom Graben". I believe this should be "Von Graben", Not "Vom Graben, Which means: "From the Graves", or "From the Counts". Don't take me wrong, I am not trying to be picky, I just think you might find it interesting.

All the Best,

Sir **John R. E.Terrell** K.C.P.T. email: **kcpt@att.net**

Editor's Note: Actually it was not **Ralf** but another generation in the 1500s who moved to Germany and changed the name. (see *Trails*, p. 407 et. seq.) *DFB*

Wm. TERRELL, bapt. 29 June 1629, m. VA., d. 1727 VA. m. Susannah WATERS, b. 1639 England.

son of Wm. was **Henry TERRELL**, b. Carolina Co. VA., D. 1761, m. **Ann CHILES**, dau. of John **CHILES**, b. 1669 VA., m. VA. d. 1723 VA.

son of Henry TERRELL was **Thomas TERRELL**, B. 20 Aug 1736, m. 14 Dec 1754, d. 19 Nov 1804. Thomas m. **Rebecca PEATROSS**, b. ?, d. 28 May 1794

dau. of **Thomas & Rebecca TERRELL** was **Amy TERRELL**, B. 8 Nov. 1766 VA., m. 15 June 1785 to **Pleasant COBBS**, b. 5 Nov 1760, Carolina Co. VA., d. 18 Sept 1840.

dau. of Amy & Pleasant COBBS was Amy COBBS, B. 23 Dec 1800 N.C. D. 1839?, m. Aaron COPPOCK, b. 24 Jan 1797 PA, d. 1849. Sandy WEIR email: lentz@hometel.com

These births were taken from the Pensacola [FL] *News Journal* and contributed by **Carolyn Reedy**. If you would like to have the full date of birth, you can contact her by E-mail. **Carole@mail.gulf.net**.

TERRELL, Aimme & Edmund, Jr.; 7//1998; Madison Currie TERRELL, F
TERRELL, Tina; 9//1998 Alissa Ann TERRELL, F

FRANCIS MARION TERRELL

Member #612 Mrs. **Eleanor B "Sissie" Spurlin** submitted the following family group sheet and study on **Francis Marion TERRELL**. This is the most up to date info we have on this family.

HUSBAND: **Francis Marion TERRELL** bir: 15 Feb 1831 Pike County, Georgia; Father: **Ignatius TERRELL**; Mother: **Mary HAMBRICK**;

mar: 19 Dec 1852 Pike County, Georgia;

WIFE: Margaret McGAHEY bir: 1836 Pike County, Georgia; Father: James C. McGAHEY; Mother: Nancy Amanda CARROLL CHILDREN

1 F: **Mary J. TERRELL** bir: 1854 Pike County, Georgia

2 F: **Sarah A. TERRELL** bir: 1856 Spaulding County, Georgia

3 M: John Ignatius TERRELL bir: 29 Dec 1858 Spaulding County, Georgia; mar: 11 Oct 1880 Pike County, Georgia to: Frances Rebecca HARRIS dea: 14 Jul 1912 Pike County, Georgia bur: 16 Jul 1912 Concord, Pike Co, GA Old Hebron Cemetery

4 M: William "Willie" TERRELL bir: 1861 Spaulding County, Georgia

5 M: **Frank TERRELL** bir: CA 1862 Spaulding County, Georgia

6 F: Lillie or Lucy TERRELL bir: after 1862

7 M: James TERRELL bir: after 1863

8 F: Minnie Lee TERRELL bir: after 1864

Individual biographical text for Francis Marion TERRELL

In an e-mail dated 10 September 2001, Dan Brinson sent his file for **Francis Marion TERRELL**, in which he wrote that he had conflicting dates for Francis' death. First, his Civil War notes gives a death date of 1862. He further explained that family lore states that Francis died 4 December 1873, and his widow, **Margaret McGAHEY Terrell**, remarried nine days later on 13 December 1873 to **Samuel Marion HUCKABY**.

Margaret's sister, Mary J. McGAHEY married Samuel HUCKABY with the marriage recorded in Spaulding County Marriage Book A, 1852-1873. Samuel and Mary J. HUCKABY were counted on the 1870 Pike County, Georgia census with three children, Mary, age 10, Alice, age 2, and James, age 1. Did Mary J. McGAHEY Huckaby die between 1870 and 1873?

If our **Francis TERRELL** was the one who died in 1862 during the Civil War, then the last three children, **Lillie/Lucy**, **James**, and **Minnie Lee** could not be his children. The **Frank TERRELL**, born ca 1862, may not be his. In June 1880, a **Frank TERRELL**, age 18, was boarding with and working for, **John H. & Emma DUNN** in Pike County, Georgia.

As of this writing, I have not found **Francis** or **Margaret** in the 1870 census records when the children were young enough to be at home with their parents. Nor have I found them in the 1880 census records. Likewise, **Samuel HUCKABY** disappears after 1870. Research continues.

SOURCES

1. 1850 U. S. Census, Population Schedule, Pike Co GA, Heritage Quest CD-Rom M432-80, p. 136A, 26 August 1850, **Ignatius TERRELL**, wife, **Mary**, age 43, son, **Francis M.**, age 18., (hereafter cited as US Census, 1850 Pike Co GA); US Census, 1860 Spaulding Co GA, Heritage Quest CD-Rom Heritage Quest CD-Rom M653-136, p. 284, 6 July 1860, Spaulding Co GA, **Francis TERRELL**, age 28, wife **Margaret**, age 23. (hereafter cited as US Census, 1860 Spaulding Co GA); and Family Knowldge. Information known from the relation-

ship with **Minnie Lee TERRELL Spurlin** who stated that her grandparents were **Francis Marion TERRELL** and **Margaret McGAHEY**. (hereafter cited as Family Knowledge).

- 2. Marriage license and return ordered from Pike Co GA on 6 September 2001.
- 3. US Census, 1850 Pike Co GA, Heritage Quest CD-Rom, M432-80, page 204A, 18 November, 1850, **Jas. C. McGahey**, wife, **Nancy A**, daughter **Margaret**, age 14; and US Census, 1860 Spaulding Co GA, Heritage Quest CD-Rom M653-136, p. 284, 6 July 1860, **Francis TERRELL**, wife **Margaret**, age 23.
- 4. Marriage license and return ordered from Pike Co GA on 6 September 2001.
- 5. Ibid., Heritage Quest CD-Rom M653-136, p. 284, 6 July 1860, **Francis TERRELL**.
- 6. Ibid., Heritage Quest CD-Rom M653-136, p. 284, **Francis TERRELL**.
- 7. John Ignatius TERRELL Family Bible, (hereafter cited as Family Bible, John Ignatius TERRELL); US Census, 1860 Spaulding Co GA, Heritage Quest CD-Rom M653-136, p. 284, Francis TERRELL has son John I., age 1. Census recorded 6 July 1860, at which time, John Ignatius TERRELL had not reached his second birthday.; and Family Knowledge, Minnie Lee TERRELL, daughter of John Ignatius TERRELL, who said that her grandparents were Francis Marion TERRELL and Margaret McGahey.
- 8. John Ignatius TERRELL Family Bible Records. (hereafter cited as Family Bible, John Ignatius TERRELL).
- 9. Family Bible, John Ignatius TERRELL.
- 10. US Census, 1860 Spaulding Co GA, Heritage Quest CD-Rom M653-136, p. 284, 6 July 1860, Francis TERRELL. Willie was not listed on this schedule so his birth fell after July 1860.; and U.S. Population Schedule, 1880 Pike County, Georgia Heritage Quest CD-Rom, T9-161, Part 2, p. 5B, Jesse LAWRENCE. Boarders and farm laborers, John TERRELL, age 20, and his brother, Willie, age 19. (hereafter cited as US Census, 1880 Pike Co GA).
- 11. Ibid., Heritage Quest CD-Rom T9-161, Part 2, p. 44B, 15 June 1880, **John H. DUNN**. Boarder and

farm hand, **Frank TERRELL**, age 18. No proof yet that he was the son of **Francis & Margaret McGahev TERRELL**.

Editor's Note: The children of Ignatius TER-**RELL** migrated in several directions from the home place near Williamson, Pike County, GA. John C. went north into Clayton Co. His half-brother, James LANDRUM went further north into what is now Fulton Co and may have been old Campbell Co. GA (Old Campbell Co. records are stored in the basement of the Fulton County Courthouse in Atlanta, GA). Grandson, John Ignatius TERRELL went south toward Upson Co.; known HUCKABY descendants lived in Upson Co. in 1980s. Martha TERRELL Cook went north near the present Clayton/Fulton Co. line. Coweta Co. joined Pike and old Campbell counties and it is possible that some may have been there at times. Unfortunately, in 1880, Amanda and Samuel were not likely to have children under the age of 10, so the SOUNDEX for 1880 would not list them -- unless they had a grandchild in the household. The search will be tedious and may be long. DFB

JOHN IGNATIUS TERRELL

Also by Sissie Spurlin

HUSBAND: **John Ignatius TERRELL** bir: 29 Dec 1858 Spaulding County, Georgia; dea: 14 Jul 1912 Pike County, Georgia; bur: 16 Jul 1912 Concord, Pike Co, GA; Cemetery Old Hebron Cemetery; Father: **Francis Marion TERRELL**; Mother: **Margaret McGAHEY**

mar: 11 Oct 1880 Pike County, Georgia

WIFE: Frances Rebecca HARRIS bir: 5 Feb 1861 Pike County, Georgia; dea: 9 Apr 1930 Lovejoy, Clayton County, Georgia; bur: 11 Apr 1930 Concord, Pike Co, GA; Cemetery Old Hebron Cemetery; Father: William HARRIS; Mother: Aletha Ann TURNER

CHILDREN

1 M: **Joseph Jackson TERRELL** bir: 13 Nov 1881 Pike County, Georgia

- 2 M: William Maron TERRELL bir: 16 Sep 1883 Pike County, Georgia
- 3 M: **Judge Arnold TERRELL** bir: 17 Aug 1885 Pike County, Georgia
- 4 F: Minnie Lee TERRELL: 12 Aug 1888 Meriwether County, Georgia; mar (1): 25 Dec 1907 Luthersville, Meriwether Co, Georgia to: Charlie William Wilson SPURLIN; mar (2): 23 May 1925 Griffin, Spaulding Co., GA to: E. M. CRABTREE div: CA 1933 Rome, Floyd Co, GA; dea: 7 Jul 1980 Rome, Floyd Co, GA; bur: 9 Jul 1980 Rome, Floyd Co, GA; Eastview Cemetery
- 5 M: Walter Gray TERRELL bir: 31 Jul 1891 Meriwether County, Georgia
- 6 M: **John Henry TERRELL** bir: 21 Dec 1893 Meriwether County, Georgia
- 7 M: **Royce Herman TERRELL** bir: 30 Jan 1896 Meriwether County, Georgia
- 8 F: Lillie Kate TERRELL bir: 24 Jul 1898 Meriwether County, Georgia; mar: 11 Jun 1916 to: Jefferson Bruno EUBANKS
- 9 M: **Hugh Alva** bir: 30 Sep 1901 Meriwether County, Georgia

Individual biographical text for John Ignatius TERRELL

John's parents were recorded in Spaulding County, Georgia in 1860 living near his widowed grandmother, **Nancy Amanda CARROLL McGahey**. Spaulding County lies along Pike's northern border. In fact, parts of Pike County, along with parts of Henry and Fayette Counties, were included in Spaulding at its creation in 1851, and again later when the county boundaries were adjusted.

During the summer of 1880, **John** was in Pike County, boarding with, and working as a farm hand for, **Jesse LAWRENCE**. At the time the census was taken, 4 Jun 1880, he gave his age as twenty

years old, and his nineteen-year-old brother, Willie, also lived with and worked for Jesse LAWRENCE. The Lawrence place where John and Willie worked was in the same neighborhood with the widow, Letha [TURNER] Harris. In the fall of 1880, on October 11, John married the widow's daughter, Fannie HARRIS. They had nine children whose births were recorded in their family Bible. Not all of the children were born in Pike County. In telephone conversations with Charlie SPURLIN of Rome, Georgia, I learned that John and Fannie lived for a time in south Georgia, and by the time their daughter, Minnie Lee, was born they were in Meriwether County. Minnie married in Meriwether County in 1907, and without documentation, I showed the births of the children after Minnie's birth, and before her marriage, as Meriwether Coun-

John's death in 1912 occurred before the state was required to record death certificates. We do know that he is buried in the **TERRELL** family plot in Pike County.

Fannie's death in 1930 was recorded by the state, and she, too, was buried in the TERRELL family plot in Pike County. She died in Lovejoy, Clayton County, Georgia, at 7:30 pm, 9 April 1930, from *uremia*. Attending physician was J. R. WALLIS, MD, Lovejoy, GA. Her son, John Jackson TERRELL, gave the following personal information for her death certificate: widow, husband's name not given; age 69 years, 2 months, 5 days; occupation, domestic; birthplace, Georgia; father, William HARRIS, born in Georgia; mother's maiden name, TURNER, born in Georgia; place of burial, Concord, Pike County, Georgia.

SOURCES

1. John Ignatius Terrell Family Bible, (hereafter cited as Family Bible, John Ignatius Terrell); US Census, 1860 Spaulding Co GA, Heritage Quest CD-Rom Heritage Quest CD-Rom M653-136, p. 284, Francis TERRELL has son John I., age 1. Census recorded 6 July 1860, at which time, John Ignatius Terrell had not reached his second birthday. (hereafter cited as US Census, 1860 Spaulding Co GA); and Family Knowldge. Information known from the

- relationship with **Minnie Lee Terrell**, daughter of John Ignatius Terrell, who said that her grandparents were **Francis Marion Terrell** and **Margaret McGAHEY**. (hereafter cited as Family Knowledge).
- 2. John Ignatius Terrell Family Bible Records. (hereafter cited as Family Bible, John Ignatius Terrell).
- 3. Family Bible, John Ignatius Terrell.
- 4. Ibid.; Fannie R. Terrell, Death Certificate 30-12080, Georgia Department of Human Resources, Vital Records Services, Atlanta, Georgia shows her father's name as William HARRIS and her mother's maiden name as TURNER (hereafter cited as Death Certificate, Fannie R. Terrell); and U.S. Population Schedule, 1880 Pike County, Georgia Heritage Quest CD-Rom T9-161, Part 2, p. 9A, Letha Harris, daughter, Fannie, age 18. Aletha Ann TURNER married William HARRIS, 1843, Pike Co GA. (hereafter cited as US Census, 1880 Pike Co GA).
- 5. Family Bible, John Ignatius Terrell.
- 6. Death Certificate, Fannie R. Terrell.
- 7. Family Bible, John Ignatius Terrell.
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. Ibid.; and **Charlie William Wilson SPURLIN** Family Bible, (hereafter cited as Family Bible, Charlie William W. Spurlin).
- 11. Ibid.; and **Charles SPURLIN** Miss **Minnie L. TERRELL**, Marriage Return, Meriwether County, Georgia. Certified copy of the original in file, but no book and page number was given. (hereafter cited as Marriage Records, Pike County, GA).
- 12. E. M. Crabtree & Minnie Lee Spurlin, Marriage Return, 23 May 1925, Book H White: 65, County Clerk's Office, Griffin, Spaulding County, Georgia (hereafter cited as Marriage Records, Crabtree-Spurlin).
- 13. Obituary of Minnie Lee Spurlin, Rome News Tribune, Rome, Georgia (8 July 1980), (hereafter cited as Obituary, Minnie Lee Spurlin); and Tombstone inscription of Minnie Lee Spurlin, Eastview Cemetery, Rome, Georgia, read and photographed by **Donald L. SPURLIN**, 12 March 2000. (hereafter cited as Cemetery, Eastview, Rome, Georgia).

- 14. Obituary, Minnie Lee Spurlin.
- 15. Family Bible, John Ignatius Terrell.

TERRELL/SPURLIN

WIFE: Minnie Lee TERRELL; bir: 12 Aug 1888; Meriwether County, Georgia; Mar(1): 25 Dec 1907 Luthersville, Meriwether Co, GA; Mar(2): 23 May 1925 Griffin, Spaulding Co., GA; Div(#2): CA 1933 Rome, Floyd Co, GA; dea: 7 Jul 1980 Rome, Floyd Co, GA; bur: 9 Jul 1980 Rome, Floyd Co, GA Eastview Cemetery; Father: John Ignatius TERRELL; Mother: Frances Rebecca HARRIS; Other husbands: 1925: E. M. CRABTREE

HUSBAND: Charlie William Wilson SPURLIN bir: 5 Jan 1888 Pike County, GA; mar: 25 Dec 1907 Luthersville, Meriwether Co, GA; dea: 22 Feb 1920 Griffin, Spaulding Co., GA bur: 24 Feb 1920 Pike County, Georgia Old Hebron Cemetery; Father: William Charles SPURLIN; Mother: Nannie SMITH

CHILDREN

- 1 M; John Franklin SPURLIN; bir: 16 Oct 1908 Concord, Pike Co, GA mar(1): 31 Aug 1934 Rockmart, Paulding Co, GA; Edna Mae CARROLL mar(2): 21 Jun 1984 Rome, Floyd Co, GA; Elsie Carroll WILLINGHAM; dea: 15 Jun 1985 Rome, Floyd Co, GA, Eastview Cemetery
- 2 F; **Leatha Gerelle SPURLIN**; bir: 13 Jun 1910 Coolidge, Thomas Co, GA; mar: 12 Nov 1933 Rome, Floyd Co, GA; **Henry DeWitt Myers**.
- 3 M; Charlie Lee SPURLIN; bir: 18 Oct 1914 Griffin, Spaulding Co., GA; mar: 1 Dec 1935 Rome, Floyd Co, GA; Eula Juanita KEENER; res: 18 Mar 1999 2605 Lakeview Drive; Rome, Floyd Co, GA
- 4 M; **James Harris SPURLIN**; bir: 26 May 1919 Griffin, Spaulding Co., GA; mar: 16 Dec 1944 Rome, Floyd Co, GA; **Nessmith Malone LYTLE**

Individual biographical text for Charlie William Wilson SPURLIN

Charlie, born four months after his father's death grew up in the home of his grandmother, Lydia COATS Spurlin in Pike County, Georgia. His mother, Nannie SMITH, remarried and was known as "Granny McCLENDON."

Charlie was eighteen when Lydia died in 1906, leaving him one-half of her estate. The following year, he married Minnie Lee TERRELL on Christmas Day, 1907. The young couple were married in Meriwether County, Georgia. Their first child, Frank, was born in Pike County, but they soon moved to Thomas County, Georgia which borders Florida. Gerell was born in Thomas County. Four years later when Charlie was born, they lived near Griffin in Spaulding County, Georgia. From a long line of farmers, Charlie knew no other way to support his family, and he worked as an overseer on a farm in Spaulding County. The third consecutive generation male to die at a young age, Charlie was only thirty-two when he died. Minnie buried him in the TERRELL Family Plot in Old Hebron Cemetery, Concord, Pike County, Georgia. Charlie's untimely death was due to influenza, which may have been of the type that swept the nation beginning in 1918, and over the course of the next eighteen months, caused more deaths than war or the infamous bubonic plague. Minnie, left with four children ranging in age from twelve years down to nine months, moved to town and operated a boarding house in Griffin, Georgia. Her boarding house was fondly remembered fifty years later by the people in and around Griffin. A wall clock that Minnie had taken from the boarding house and given to the Judge hung in the Ordinary's office in the late 1970's. Charlie, too, is well remembered by the residents of Pike and Spaulding Counties; one man described him as "quite the ladies' man."

In 1925, she married **E. M. CRABTREE**, and the family moved to Rome, Georgia. She subsequently divorced Mr. **CRABTREE**, and legally reclaimed her **SPURLIN** surname. Her explanation was simply that she didn't want her grandchildren to call her "Mamaw **CRABTREE**" because she was "Mamaw **SPURLIN**."

Attaining the degree of Worthy Matron, Minnie was active in the Eastern Star and also in the Methodist Church.

Her obituary was printed in The Rome News Tribune on Tuesday, July 8, 1980:

"Mrs. Minnie L. SPURLIN, 91, 208 Woodbine Ave., died at 8:25 a.m. Monday following an extended illness. A native of Meriwether County, born Aug. 12, 1888, daughter of the late John and Frances H. TERRELL, she had spent the greater part of her life in Floyd County and was a member of Saint John Church. She was the widow of Charlie W. SPURLIN who died Feb. 22, 1920. Survivors include three sons, Frank and Charlie **SPURLIN**, Rome, and **James SPURLIN**, Holmes Beach, Fla.; a daughter, Mrs. Gerelle Myers, Rome; seven grandchildren, 13 great-grandchildren and a number of nieces and nephews. Funeral services will be held at 2 p.m. Wednesday in the chapel of Daniel's Funeral Home with the Rev. J. A. **NOLAN** officiating. Interment will be in East View Cemetery. Pallbearers include Don SPUR-LIN, Jerry SPURLIN, Otha YOUNGBLOOD, John REED, George BOOKER and Raymond DAVIS."

SOURCES:

- 1. SPURLIN Family Bible, (hereafter cited as Family Bible, Charlie William W. SPURLIN).
- 2. Ibid.; and Charles SPURLIN Miss Minnie L. TERRELL, Marriage Return, Meriwether County, Georgia. Certified copy of the original in file, but no book and page number was given. (hereafter cited as Marriage Records, Pike County, GA).
- 3. E. M. Crabtree & Minnie Lee SPURLIN, Marriage Return, 23 May 1925, Book H White: 65, County Clerk's Office, Griffin, Spaulding County, Georgia (hereafter cited as Marriage Records, Crabtree-SPURLIN).
- 4. Obituary of Minnie Lee SPURLIN, Rome News Tribune, Rome, Georgia (8 July 1980), (hereafter cited as Obituary, Minnie Lee SPURLIN); and Tombstone inscription of Minnie Lee SPURLIN, Eastview Cemetery, Rome, Georgia, read and photographed by Donald L. SPURLIN, 12 March 2000. (hereafter cited as Cemetery, Eastview, Rome, Georgia).

- 5. Obituary, Minnie Lee SPURLIN.
- 6. Family Bible, Charlie William W. SPURLIN.
- 7. Ibid.; and Marriage Records, Pike County, GA, Charles SPURLIN Miss Minnie L. TERRELL, Marriage Return, Meriwether County, Georgia. Certified copy of the original in file, but no book and page number was given.
- 8. Family Bible, Charlie William W. SPURLIN.
- 9. Ibid.; and Obituary of J. Frank SPURLIN, Rome News Tribune, Rome, Georgia (16 June 1985), (hereafter cited as Obituary, Frank SPURLIN).
- 10. Gerelle SPURLIN Myers to Eleanor B. SPURLIN. Letter dated 1976 at Rome, Georgia. In possession of SPURLIN at 824 Conestoga Drive, Charlotte, NC (2001). (hereafter cited as Letter, Myers to SPURLIN).
- 11. Obituary, Frank SPURLIN.
- 12. Ibid.; and Cemetery, Eastview, Rome, Georgia, Tombstone inscription of John Franklin SPURLIN, Eastview Cemetery, Rome, Georgia, read and photographed by Donald SPURLIN, 12 March 2000.
- 13. Family Bible, Charlie William W. SPURLIN.
- 14. Letter, Myers to SPURLIN.
- 15. Family Bible, Charlie William W. SPURLIN.
- 16. Obituary of Eula Keener SPURLIN, Rome News Tribune, Rome, Georgia (25 December 2000), (hereafter cited as Obituary, Eula Keener SPURLIN).
- 17. Family Bible, Charlie William W. SPURLIN.
- 18. Nessmith SPURLIN to Eleanor B. SPURLIN. Letter dated 1976 at Rome, Georgia. In possession of E. SPURLIN at 824 Conestoga Drive, Charlotte, NC (2001). (hereafter cited as Letter, SPURLIN to SPURLIN).

TERRELL/MURROW LINE

By #598 Mr. Rodney Carl MURROW from: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~MURRO W/RCM/pg146-147.html

Editor's Note: This article is edited from information found at the above web site. The format and some of the order has been changed to make it fit our format. Surnames have been capitalized in keeping with our format. The usual emphasis has been added. My comments are in [brackets].

This is one of the better sites to be found on the web. Although longer than most of our articles, this one is a fine example of taking information that most of us have either in our memories or lying around the house and making our ancestors and relatives *come to life*. This is much more than a mere collection of names, dates, and places. There is a liberal sprinkling of photographs on the site for which I regret we do not have space in *Trails*. I suggest that you visit the web site and see for yourself. We thank Mr. **Murrow** for his generosity in putting this on the web for us to enjoy! *DFB*

GENERATION 8

(146) Micajah TERRELL (father)

(147) Sarah LYNCH (mother)

Children:

(73) **Agatha TERRELL**, 1759-1828 [Others not listed.]

Generation 8 - Nathan DIX (DICKS)

(144) Nathan DIX (DICKS)

(145) Mary BALLINGER

Children:

(72) **William DIX (DICKS),** 1762-1798 other children? [None listed]

Generation 7 - William DICKS

- (72) **William DICKS**; Born 25 Aug 1762 in Guilford Co., NC; Died 11 Dec 1798 in New Garden, Guilford Co., NC; Married 7 Feb 1787 in New Garden, NC
- (73) **Agatha TERRELL**; Born 28 Sept 1759; Died 17 June 1828

Children:

- (36a) Nathan DICKS, born 4 June 1788
- (36b) Sarah DICKS, born 9 June 1789
- (36c) Micajah DICKS, born 18 Sept 1792
- (36d) **Achilles DICKS**, born 4 Feb 1795 (Direct line)

Notes:

Agatha TERRELL Dicks survived her husband **William DICKS** and married **Isaac Wilson HAR-VEY** on 25 May 1815 in Cincinnati, OH

Generation 5 - Achilles DICKS [Sic, Gen. 6?]

- (36) **Achilles DICKS**; Born 4 Feb 1795 in VA; Died 20 Dec 1871; Buried in Rush Creek Cemetery, IN; Married 30 Dec 1819
- (37) **Hannah HARVEY**; Parents & other data not listed.

Children:

(18) **Calvin DICKS**, born 11 July 1822

other children? None listed

Notes:

Achilles DICKS survived his wife **Hannah** and married a widow, Mrs. **Hannah Lindley**, in 1860

Generation 5 - Calvin DIX (DICKS)

(18) Calvin DIX (DICKS); Born 11 July 1822 in Harversburg, Warren Co., OH; Died 24 Jan 1902 in Chester, Major Co., OK; Buried in Seiling, OK; Married 15 Nov 1846 in Rockville, Parke Co., IN (19) Mary A. RATCLIFF; Born 1 May 1828; Died 16 Aug 1909 in Waynoka, Woods Co., OK; Buried in Waynoka, OK; Parents & other data not listed.

Children:

- (9a) William M. DIX (DICKS); born 1847
- (9b) Sarah Jane DIX (DICKS); born 1849
- (9c) John Perry DIX (DICKS); born 24 Feb 1851
- (9d) Elizabeth DIX (DICKS); born 1853
- (9e) **Robert Kertis DIX (DICKS)**; born 11 July 1856
- (9f) **Miles DIX (DICKS)**; born 24 Nov 1859
- (9g) Margaret Ann DIX (DICKS); born 3 Oct 1861
- (9h) Mary Catherine DIX (DICKS); born 10 July 1864 (Direct line)
- (9i) Roseanna DIX (DICKS); born 8 Sept 1868
- (9j) Hannah DIX (DICKS); born 7 Aug 1872

Generation 4 - Henry Clay Dean MURROW

- (8) **Henry Clay Dean MURROW**; "Uncle Dean" Born 4 April 1863, Poweshiek Co., IA; Died 19 March 1939, Alva, OK; Buried Dacoma, OK, Pleasant View Cemetery; Married 23 Nov 1888, Stafford Co., KS
- (9) Mary Catherine DICKS; "Aunt Mollie" Born 10 July 1864, Parke Co., IN; Died 8 Dec 1939, Al-

va, OK; Buried Dacoma, OK, Pleasant View Cemetery

Children:

- (4a) **Lionel Raymond MURROW**, born 11 Sept 1889; married Lillie May Spafford 16 April 1910; died 1981 in Alva, OK; buried in Waynoka, OK
- (4b) William Ora Leonard MURROW, born 15 Feb 1891; died 12 Jan 1892
- (4c) Clay Douglas MURROW, born 4 Nov 1892; married Norma Elizabeth Highland 20 Aug 1922; died 15 Aug 1955; buried in Alva, OK
- (4d) **Aaron Luther MURROW**, born 24 Nov 1894; married Mildred Myrtle Hall 15 Feb 1920; died 7 Jan 1981; buried in Alva, OK (Direct line)
- (4e) **Maggie Blanche MURROW**, born 21 May 1897; married Walter Bergersen 22 Nov 1924;
- (4f) **Frank Arthur MURROW**, born 15 Aug 1899; married **Ada Margaret GRAHAM**, 26 Feb 1922;
- (4g) **Gladys Bula MURROW**, born 11 Aug 1902; died 4 Nov 1906; buried in Dacoma, OK, Pleasant View Cemetery.

OBITUARY

Henry Clay Dean MURROW, son of James Riley and Kiturah MURROW, was born April 5, 1863, in Powsheik [sic] county, Iowa; and departed this life March 19, 1939 at his home in Alva, Okla., at the age of 75 years, 11 months and 15 days. He was the youngest in a family of eight children and the last one of the family to leave this life.

He spent his early childhood in Iowa, and with his parents came to Stafford county, Kansas.

He was united in marriage on November 23, 1888, to **Mary Cathryn Dix** [sic]. To this union were born seven children, two of whom have preceded him in death.

He leaved to survive his going his devoted wife, Mrs. Molly MURROW; four sons, Lionel, of Avard; Clay and Frank, of Alva; Luther of Dacoma; one daughter, Mrs. Walter Bergesen [sic], of Capron; 15 grandchildren, and four great grandchildren, and a host of relatives and friends.

He came to Oklahoma at the opening of the Cherokee Strip and settled on a claim 4 miles southwest of Dacoma, moving to Alva about 12 years ago. He was a kind and loving husband and father generous to his family in every way. His friends were numbered by his acquaintenances [sic], and their loss was his gain.

He was stricken with paralysis over a year ago, and since that time has been in failing health.

About a year ago he was converted to the Lord at his home, and while at times he was discouraged because of his affliction yet a few days before his death he expressed anew to the members of his family that he was ready to go.

Mr. MURROW was of a kindly disposition, and hospitable to all. And while he was not a Christian man his home was always open to the ministers of the gospel.

Jesus said, "He that giveth a cup of cold water in my name, verily I say unto you, he shall not lose his reward."

Life is a leaf of paper white Whereupon each one of us may write His word or two, and then comes night.

Parents & siblings of Henry Clay Dean MURROW

- (16) **James Riley MURROW**; Born 19 Jan 1824 in Mason Co., KY; Died 1 Jan 1906 in Woods Co., OK; Buried at Dacoma, OK, Pleasant View Cemetery; Married 10 Feb 1845 in Rockville, IN
- (17) **Kiturah ASBURY**; Born 22 Feb 1822; Died 6 Oct 1881 in Stafford Co., KS; Buried at Prairie Chapel Cemetery

Children:

- (8a) **Charles Thomas MURROW**, born 15 April 1846
- (8b) Caleb Newton MURROW, born 22 July 1850
- (8c) Nancy Jane MURROW, born 31 May 1852
- (8d) John Blue MURROW, born 2 Feb 1854
- (8e) Sarah Margaret MURROW, born 30 Nov 1856
- (8f) Mary Susan MURROW, born 5 Oct 1858
- (8g) **Stephen Arnold Douglas MURROW**, born 21 Aug 1860
- (8h) **Henry Clay Dean MURROW**, born 4 April 1863 (Direct line)

OBITUARY

Mary Catherine DICKS was born July 10, 1864, in Parke county, Indiana, and departed this life December 8, 1939, at her home in Alva, Okla., at the age of 75 years, 4 months and 28 days.

She spent her childhood in Indiana, moving with her parents to Carthage, Mo. and from there to Stafford, Kansas.

At the age of 24 she was married to **Dean MUR-ROW** at Stafford, Kans. To this union were born seven children, two of whom have preceded her in death. Her husband also passing away last March.

She leaves to mourn her going: four sons **Lionel**

She leaves to mourn her going: four sons, **Lionel R.**, Avard; **Luther**, Dacoma; **Clay** and **Frank**, Alva; one daughter, Mrs. **Walter Bergersen**, Capron. Also by two sisters, Mrs. **Margaret Watson**, Sydney, Ill.; and Mrs. **Hannah Hall**, Portersville, Calif., and one brother, **Miles DICKS**, Washington State; 15 grandchildren, four great-grandchildren; many other relatives and a host of friends.

She with her husband pioneered in settling the Cherokee Strip, coming to a claim southwest of Dacoma, moving to Alva about 12 years ago.

She became a Christian in her early married life and in spite of hardships and discouragements she retained her sweet Christian experience. She was a true follower of her Lord who went about doing good. "Aunt Polly" (error - it's "Mollie") as she was affectionately known, held a Sunday school in her home, conducted religious services, acted as midwife for many a mother, spoke the comforting words when the loved one was placed in the ground, prayed for the sick and taught sinners the way of righteousness.

Truly from our midst has gone one of the Lord's anointed, one that faced the task to be done and never turned aside until she had discharged her responsibility to her Master.

Generation 3 - Aaron Luther MURROW

(4) **Aaron Luther MURROW**; Born 24 Nov 1894, southwest of Dacoma, OK; Died 7 Jan 1981, Alva, OK; Buried Alva, OK, Municipal Cemetery; Married 15 Feb 1920 at Alva, OK

- (5) Mildred Myrtle HALL; Born 5 Feb 1904, Oto, Woodbury Co., IA; Died 30 March 1996, Alva, OK; Buried Alva, OK, Municipal Cemetery Children:
- (2a) **Wendell Dean MURROW**, born 9 Aug 1922 (Direct line)
- (2b) Eula Jean MURROW, born 19 May 1926

OBITUARY

Alva *Review-Courier*, Thursday, January 8, 1981 Rites set for former state representative

A. L. "Lute" MURROW, former representative to the state house from this area, died at the Alva Share Medical Center Jan. 7, at the age of 86 years, one month, and 14 days.

Funeral services will be held in the Dacoma Church of God on Saturday, Jan. 10, at 10 a.m. The Rev. **Carl W. Hawkins**, pastor of the Alva Church of God, and the Rev. **Chuck McKinney**, pastor of the Dacoma Church of God, will officiate. Burial will follow in the Alva Municipal Cemetery.

Aaron Luther MURROW, the son of **Mary and H. C. Dean MURROW**, was born Nov. 24, 1894 in a dugout southwest of Dacoma.

He attended the Walnut Grove Rural School and was a veteran of World War I, serving in the United States Army.

On Feb. 15, 1920 at Alva, Luther was married to Miss **Mildred M. Hall**. To their marriage a son and daughter were born.

Following their marriage they farmed south of Alva. In 1938 [should read "1929"--1938 was the year they became sole owners of the grocery store] they moved to Dacoma and purchased a grocery store and later built a locker plant which he operated until 1958. In 1956 Lute was elected to the Oklahoma House of Representatives where he served for ten years.

He was a member of the Alva Church of God, the Carmen American Legion Post and had been active in the Republican party for many years.

Mr. MURROW was preceded in death by a grandson, **Randy**, his parents, and a brother, **Clay**.

A. L. (Lute) is survived by his wife, **Mildred** of the home in Alva, his daughter **Jean (Bob) Nida** of Alva, a son **Dean** of Enid; three grandchildren, **Rob**

Nida of Alva, Steve Nida of Ponca City and Rod MURROW of Altus; five great-grandchildren, Matthew and Nikki Nida, Randy, Cathy and Melanie MURROW; a sister Blanche Bergerson [should read "Bergersen"] of Alva; two brothers, Lionel and Frank, all of Alva; a number of nieces, nephers, other relatives and friends.

Family has suggested contributions be made to the Randy MURROW Scholarship Fund at Northwestern Oklahoma State University in lieu of other remembrances.

Casket bearers will be Paul MURROW, Rod MURROW, Russell MURROW, Wayne MURROW, Rob Nida, and Steve Nida.

Parents & siblings of Mildred Myrtle HALL

- (10) Otto Wendell HALL; Born 14 Feb 1880, Oto, Woodbury Co., IA; Died 8 May 1957, Springfield, MO; Buried Springfield, MO; Married 19 Feb 1902 (11) Mary SEYLER; Born 18 Oct 1880 at Breda, IA; Died 8 Feb 1950, Springfield, MO; Buried 12 Feb, 1950, Springfield, MO
- Children:
- (5a) **Edward William HALL**, born 15 Nov 1902 in Oto, IA
- (5b) **Mildred Myrtle HALL**, born 5 Feb 1904 in Oto, IA
- (5c) Marvin Bernard HALL, born 2 Oct 1907 in Oto, IA
- (5d) **Clifford Otto HALL**, born 1 Jan 1910 in Oto, IA
- (5e) **Avis Vera HALL**, born 10 Feb 1912 in Oto, IA

NOTES:

Lute MURROW attended grade school at the Walnut Grove school (southwest of the Greensburg corner on highway 281). Early in their married life, Grandpa and Grandma lived on a farm six miles east of Avard. My dad and my aunt Jean were both born on the farm, delivered by the local country doctor, Dr. D. B. Ensor.

Grandpa served in the US Army in World War I. He took basic training at Camp Logan, TX, where he was trained to be a cook. His "School of Military Courtesy" card is shown below. I also have the cer-

tificate he received upon completion of the cooking school at Camp Logan.

Grandpa was a farmer northwest of Alva before purchasing a grocery business in Alva (my dad attended first grade at the Longfellow school in Alva and they lived a block west of the school); in 1929, they moved to Cherokee and operated a produce house for Swift and Co; shortly after that, they moved to Dacoma, where they opened Murrow's Produce Company, buying and selling cream, poultry, and eggs. Dad had begun second grade in Cherokee, but finished the second semester in Dacoma. In 1938, Lute became part owner in Smith and Murrow Grocery Co.; in 1945, it became the Jot 'Em Down Store, a family-owned business operated by Lute and Dean. On June 7, 1947, they opened a state-of-the-art refrigeration plant and the business became known as Murrow's Grocery and Locker. In Dacoma's early days, the building that eventually became Murrow's Grocery and Locker was the town's original skating rink.

In 1956, Lute was elected to the Oklahoma House of Representatives, serving Woods County and later, Woods and Woodward Counties (after redistricting). He served for ten years, until his health began to decline. A "Lute Murrow Appreciation Dinner" was held at Northwestern State College in Alva in the spring of 1966 to honor his years of service. Governor **Henry BELLMON** was the speaker for the occasion.

Mildred was active in the family business, too, putting in long hours at the store, then running the household as well. Many people still remember that she was one of the finest cooks in town, and her gardens (both flower and vegetable) were extraordinary visionary and culinary displays. Like many people, she canned and froze vegetables at their peak during the summer, so we enjoyed her garden produce year-round. Many of my favorite memories of her - we were best friends, practically - involve gardening, cooking, fishing, hunting for the "prefect" Christmas tree, and hanging wallpaper! She was a "rockhound" and liked to collect unique rocks for her flower beds. She and Grandpa loved life and the living of it - and they lived it to the fullest.

She and Grandpa were active in the Dacoma Church of God, including stints on the board, the trustees, teaching Sunday School - and they were part of the group of local citizens and church members who helped build the church's new physical plant in the late 1950s and early 1960s.

After retirement, Grandpa maintained a very large vegetable garden and sold his produce locally - and they gave much of it to friends and neighbors. After a couple of emergency situations, they moved to Alva in order to be nearer their doctor and the hospital. They lived adjacent to the Church of God in Alva and transferred their membership there. They remained active in church as long as their health allowed them to.

Generation 2 - Wendell Dean MURROW

- (2) **Wendell Dean MURROW**; Born 9 Aug 1922 near Avard, Woods Co., OK; Married 15 Feb 1942 at Dacoma, OK in his parents' home
- (3) **Dolores Aileen RIGGS**; Born 4 June 1922, southwest of Dacoma, Woods Co., OK; Died 17 Nov 1999, Alva, OK; Buried 20 Nov 1999, Alva, OK, Municipal Cemetery Children:
- (1a) **Randall Bruce MURROW**, born 13 May 1947, Alva, OK; died 20 Dec 1969 near Vinita, OK (1b) **Rodney Carl MURROW**, born 12 Aug 1949, Alva, OK [WEB PAGE CREATOR/OWNER]

OBITUARY

Dolores Aileen MURROW, daughter of the late **Bertsell and Esther Fern (Sherrell) Riggs**, was born June 4, 1944, on the family farm southwest of Dacoma, Oklahoma, and passed away November 17, 1999, at Share Medical Center in Alva, Oklahoma, at the age of 77 years, 5 months, and 13 days. **Dolores, or "Doodle,"** as she was affectionately known, graduated from Dacoma High School with the class of 1940 and attended Northwestern Oklahoma State University. On February 15, 1942, she was united in marriage to **Wendell Dean MUR-ROW** in Dacoma, Oklahoma, at his parents' home. They were the parents of two sons, **Randall (Randy) and Rodney**.

Dolores was a member of the Church of God. She was very artistic and loved to do arts and crafts. Perhaps her favorite hobby was making pine cone wreaths. She also loved to collect antiques and had a large collection of hurricane lamps.

Besides her parents, she was preceded in death by one son, Randy; her stepfather, Sam RIGGS; one nephew, Rex ROSEBERY; her brothers-in-law, Loren ROSEBERY and Bob NIDA; and her mother-in-law and father-in-law, Mildred and A. L. "Lute" MURROW.

Dolores is survived by her husband, W. Dean MURROW, of Alva; one son, Rodney MURROW and his wife, Carolyn, of Freedom, Oklahoma; three grandchildren, Melanie Fuson and her husband, Dennis, of Irving, Texas, Randall Dean MURROW of Norman, Oklahoma, and Cathy Richardson and her husband, Mike, of Ninnekah, Oklahoma; one sister, Dorothy Rosebery, of Borger, Texas; four nephews, Jim and Debbie Rosebery and family of Boise City, Oklahoma, Mike and Chariss Rosebery and family of Austin, Texas, Rob and Patricia Nida and family of Alva. and Steve Nida and family of Broken Arrow, Oklahoma; her sister-in-law, Jean Nida, of Alva; her cousin and best friends, Max and Alberta Bliss of Carmen, Oklahoma; her aunt, Oneita Riggs of Alva, Oklahoma; other cousins, relatives, and many friends.

Parents & siblings of Dolores Aileen RIGGS

- (6) **Bertsell Chester RIGGS**; Born 18 Aug 1896, Woods Co., OK; Died 4 May 1923; Buried Dacoma, OK, Pleasant View Cemetery; Married 14 July 1919 at Woodward, Woodward Co., OK
- (7) **Esther Fern SHERRELL**; Born 18 June 1903, Fairplay MO; Died 4 Nov 1934; Buried Dacoma, OK, Pleasant View Cemetery Children:
- (3a) **Dorothea Lorraine RIGGS** born 24 June 1920 in Woods Co., OK; married Lauren Dale Rosebery (Loren "Rosy") 25 Dec 1941 in Kansas City, KS; they had three sons -- Laurence Rex (born 20 Nov 1944 in Borger, Hutchinson Co., TX; died 14 Aug 1991 in Borger, TX); Jerry Michael (born 28 May 1946 in Ponca City, Kay Co., OK); and

James Dale (born 15 Aug 1948 in Alva, Woods Co., OK); Loren "Rosy" was born 17 July 1917 in Medford, OK, and died 23 July 1999 in Amarillo, TX -- he is buried in Memorial Park Cemetery in Enid, OK

(3b) **Dolores Aileen RIGGS**, born 4 June 1922, Woods Co., OK; died 17 Nov 1999 in Alva, OK and buried in the Alva Municipal Cemetery NOTES:

Mom and Dad both graduated with the class of 1940 at Dacoma High School in Dacoma, OK. They both attended college at Northwestern State Teachers College, as it was named then. Dad had been one of Dacoma's star basketball players and was selected to play for the Rangers. He enlisted in the Navy in 1942 and was discharged in 1945. They lived for awhile in Hutchinson KS, where Dad was stationed at the U.S. Naval Air Station. He served a tour of duty in the Panama Canal Zone before the war ended.

After being discharged from the Navy, the folks returned to Dacoma and Dad joined his parents in the family business, Murrow's Grocery and Locker Plant. The new plant opened in 1947, the year my brother was born. He and I both graduated from DHS, Randy in 1965 and me in 1967. Dad was the butcher for the locker plant, was involved in farming, and became first the substitute and then the regular mail carrier for the Dacoma Post Office. While we lived in Dacoma, our family belonged to the Church of God.

When my brother and I were both in college, our family moved to Alva; we lived at 814 Apache Drive on the west side of town. When the Dacoma postal route was consolidated into the Alva office, Dad was transferred to the Enid Post Office and they eventually moved to Enid (4214 Pin Oak in the Seven Pines addition on Enid's west side). They ultimately returned to Alva and lived at 1017 Flynn Ave.

Generation 1 - Randall Bruce MURROW

(1a) **Randall Bruce MURROW**; Born 13 May 1947, Alva, Woods Co., OK; Died 20 Dec 1969, near Vinita, OK; Buried in Alva, OK, Alva Municipal Cemetery. Randy never married

Randy graduated from Dacoma High School in 1965 and from Northwestern Oklahoma State University in 1969. He attended law school at the American University in Washington DC, and was killed in an automobile accident early on the morning of 20 Dec 1969 enroute to Alva to attend his brother's wedding (which was postponed to 27 Dec 1969). He was moving back to Oklahoma and was transferring to the University of Oklahoma Law School at the time of his death.

The Randy MURROW Memorial Scholarship, established by NWOSU faculty members upon learning of his death, has assisted dozens of NWOSU students and has memorialized other members of the MURROW family, including Aaron Luther and Mildred Myrtle MURROW (Randy's paternal grandparents), Samuel S. Riggs (uncle), and Dolores MURROW (his mother).

Randy was an extraordinary singer and was quite a Bible scholar - in fact, he could preach a sermon with the best of them (sometimes in seriousness, sometimes in jest while mimicking certain gospel preachers), talents which he put to use in our church in Dacoma.

One of his passions was photography. His "good" camera was a Kodak Instamatic 500 (which is still in my collection of cameras -- and for which, unfortunately, Kodak has stopped producing film).

He was active in FFA in high school and raised champion New Hampshire hogs. He was an active debater in college and excelled in public speaking. He was the first Northwestern student elected to two successive terms as the President of the Student Senate. He was an ardent Republican and campaigned hard for the election of A. L. "Lute" MURROW, our grandfather, as state representative for Woods and Woodward counties in the 1960s. On many occasions, he and some of his friends were selected as pages at the state capital. In his college years, Randy campaigned hard for the election of Richard M. Nixon to the U. S. presidency. He didn't live to see the Watergate affair drag itself out over the next several years.

Randy wrote his autobiography as an assignment for one of Zelma Snyder's classes. It is dated 26 February 1964, the spring semester of his junior year in high school. I discovered the document when I was going through some of my grand-mother's belongings in October 2000. Randy's autobiography, *Mein Kampf* (My Struggle) -- Randy was a student of history and had recently read Hitler's autobiography by the same title.

While attending American University, Randy worked as a night guard at the U.S. Capitol in Washington. When I visited him in August 1969, he took me on a "tour" of the capitol building that the typical tourist never got to see!

Mein Kampf (My Struggle)

Autobiography by Randall Bruce MURROW, 26 Feb 1964

(Spring semester of junior year in Dacoma High School)

Earlier Years

On the day of May 13, 1947, in a maternity ward, in a hospital, in the medium-sized town of Alva, Oklahoma, a child was born. This child was not much different from many others that were born. He weighed nine pounds ten and one-half ounces and was, fortunately, a boy. After a few days he was transferred to the home of his parents sixteen miles south in the small town of Dacoma where his momentous journey of life began. I know, because I was that child.

Probably my first major accomplishment was talking, which I learned between the ages of one and two years. I loved to talk on the telephone and would simply tell the operator that I wanted my "momma" or "my grand-ma." Needless to say, I was always connected with whomever I wanted.

Another art which I acquired soon after learning to walk was the art of "roaming." I was always a sort of "outdoors-man" and many were the times that I'd toddle up to "Grand-ma's" house in my small T-shirt and diapers.

As a "toddler" I did some out-of-state traveling too. I went several times with my grand-parents to Missouri, and would describe "Me-mels" (windmills), "Ewy-ewy-ells" (oil wells), and other interesting things as the car rolled along. In Missouri we'd visit my Great Aunt and my Great Grandparents. I was

the only one of her fifteen great grandchildren that my Great Grandmother ever saw while she was alive. I can still remember how she liked to cook on a wood stove and how I loved to eat "Bumatas" (tomatos) in her garden.

Of course, like any small tad, I occasionaly had "accidents" and I'll never forget the day that the whole town searched frantically for me after one of those "accidents" while I hid in an old car, near Ray Morse's garage.

My favorite haunt was my Grand-pa's grocery store where I and my ever-present companion, Friskey, spent many happy hours together. I ate candy and drank pop and she ate meat scraps and chewed on bones for, you see, Friskey was my dog.

I can also remember the old Church of God which stood on the corner west of the store. We had Sunday School in the basement and my first Sunday School teacher was Gladys Smith.

I first attended public school in the old red-brick building in the room which is now the typing room [the southeastern room on the first floor of the old school building]. I can still recall how we used to line up to march into our classes and how at noon and recess we'd "turn, rise, and pass." It was during the first few weeks of school, that I encountered one of my life's most memorable experiences. One day during the morning recess, a group of us were playing on the merry-go-round just south of the building. I, along with several other boys, was in the middle doing the pushing when my pantleg became entangled on a bolt and I was literally "wrapped" around the center pole of the merry-go-round.

I can remember how the kids all crowded around as Leonard [Leonard MURROW, the school custodian] pulled me out from under the iron monster that had broken my leg. I spent nearly a month in the hospital and another two and a half months at home in a cast which made me immoveable from the waist down. However, I was kept well-informed during my absence from school. Almost every evening Mrs. McCray would come by the house and help me with my lessons and tell me how my friends were getting along at school. I received hundreds of cards which I still have and also many flowers, toys, and other gifts. On Halloween, my

classmates in the first and second grades put on their costumes and paid me a surprise visit at my home. Eventually, though, I went back to school in a wheel chair and then, later, on crutches. Needless to say, it was an experience I shall never forget.

But not all of school was hardships, there have been many pleasant experiences, too.

In the first and second grades I can recall parties, easter-egg hunts and train trips to Avard. I can still remember the games we used to play on the playground. Terry Budy was always the "captain of the Texas Rangers" and Marilyn Mae Bland was the "leader of the Indians." In the winter there were snowball fights and snow-forts. In the spring and fall there were games like Red Rover, Blackman, and Cowboys and Indians. One outstanding memory is the many Christmas operettas that we put on. Once, as Santa Claus, I started to come through the chimney and ripped off my beard with my knee.

I can also recall my teachers in the earlier grades. First there was Mrs. McCray, then Mrs. Leslie, and Miss Nusser. I will always remember these teachers and the help they gave me.

The "In-Between" Years

The "in-between" years began the year that I entered the sixth grade. Our teacher was Ray Haltom, a newcomer to the school staff.

I can recall many activities in these particular years. I went to stock shows and judging trips and went to serve as a page in the State Legislature after my grandfather's election to the House of Representatives. I went on many Boy Scout trips, but the one I especially remember was a hike down Lake Creek and Eagle Chief to the Carmen highway. Those along were Dale Ross, Frank and Bill Hickman, Newton Baker, Larry Long, Danny Rolfe, Skippy Polson, and our Scoutmaster, Rev. Marvin Polson. It was the longest hike I've ever taken and to top it off we ran out of water and I raked a wasp nest off on my back.

I can also recall the most enjoyable class party I ever went on. It was in the sixth grade and Haltom was our sponsor. We went to Cleo Springs in the back of a truck owned by Mr. Merlin Budy. On the way home it began to pour down rain, and after the

truck got stuck cross-ways in the road, the soaked occupants took refuge at Glenn Baker's house until our parents arrived to rescue us.

Many other things took place during these years but one thing stands out to me as the greatest. On August 12, 1961 I gave my heart to Jesus Christ and accepted him as my personal savior. I'll never forget that revival and the thrill of seeing many of my friends saved. Since that time I've had troubles and failures and have felt many times like giving up, but just lately I am beginning to realize that the things of the world aren't so great after all. [Mrs. Zelma Snyder, Randy's teacher for this assignment, added this comment -- "You will realize this more and more as time goes on, Randy."]

Teen-ager

One of my first memories as a teenager is that of my eighth grade graduation. We were all pretty proud as we marched down the aisle that night. But that night was more than pride. It was the beginning of one of life's greatest journeys, high school.

Some of the best memories of life are woven into these past three years; memories such as freshman initiation, ball games, stock shows, judging contests, working in the concession stand and selling magazine subscriptions; memories of writing themes, putting on plays and racing to lunch.

But the greatest memories of life are found in friends. I am thankful for many things but I am most thankful for my friends; old friends like Dale, Terry and Newton; new friends like Terry Doty; grown-up friends like teachers, relatives, and friends of my parents or grandparents; and, of course, the greatest friend of all, Jesus Christ, and it is with His help that life can be sweet and it is with His help that the future will be brighter.

Generation 1 - Rodney Carl MURROW

(1) **Rodney Carl MURROW**; Born 12 Aug 1949, Alva, Woods Co., OK; Married 27 Dec 1969, Alva, OK; **Carolyn Sue TALBOTT**; Born 10 Oct 1946, Colcord, Delaware Co., OK; Parents not listed, Probably living]

Children:

Melanie Anne MURROW, born 21 Nov 1971, Alva, OK; married Dennis Reece FUSON 19 June

1999 in Alva, OK; Dennis born 3 Sept 1975 in Alva, OK

Randall Dean MURROW, born 8 May 1974, Norman, Cleveland Co., OK

Mary Catherine MURROW, born 1 Jan 1976, Guymon, Texas Co., OK; married Michael James RICHARDSON 27 Dec 1998 in Freedom, Woods Co., OK; Mike born 27 March 1973 in Poplar Bluff, Butler Co., MO

Notes:

Rod and Carolyn both graduated with music degrees from Northwestern Oklahoma State University - Carolyn in 1968, Rod in 1971. Carolyn taught in the public schools at Carmen-Dacoma OK, Kiowa KS, and Lone Wolf OK.

Rod completed master's and doctor's degrees at University of Oklahoma, in 1974 and 1995 respectively. He has taught music at Panhandle State University in Goodwell OK, Western Oklahoma State College in Altus, and his alma mater, Northwestern Oklahoma State University in Alva.

Carolyn completed the Master of Divinity degree at Phillips Theological Seminary in Enid in May 1997 and was ordained Deacon in the Oklahoma Conference of the United Methodist Church the following year. In 2001, she was ordained Elder. She has served churches in Capron, Quinlan, Freedom and Buffalo, OK.

GENEALOGY? ASK DAN!

- Q. On pages 399-400 of *Terrell Trails* it says that **Wyatt Monroe** was the son of **Joseph & Tabitha HILTON TERRELL**. On page 1186 it says that he was not. All of the sources that I have show that he was their son. Wyatt Monroe was my great-grand Father. Please let me know which is correct. Thanks. Hank Terrell #469
- **A.** Hank, I'm not sure how that happened. Both works: *Terrells of Lancaster SC* on p. 397-400+ and the *Terrells in Alabama County Records* on page 1186 were authored by our president Don C. Terrill. I'm sending him a copy of this along with your original message.

The only reason I can see is that the reference to the family of Joseph on page 399-400 which was done

earlier lists **Wyatt Monroe TERRELL** and the list of heirs from Alabama Records lists **West Maddox TERRELL** age 12 in 1838. The initials, **W. M.** would fit either of these names and could easily be confused in cases where only initials were listed. However, in both of these works, the names are spelled out.

I can't lay my hands on a copy of the Alabama work at the moment, but I don't believe I misquoted it.

Dar

In the Wills & Estates Book listed at p. 1186 Terrell Trails Wyatt Monroe Maddox TERRELL is identified as "West Maddox TERRELL." This could be a name miscopied by the clerk of the court, or handwriting misinterpreted by the researcher. It also raises the question of which name is correct? Probably Wyatt. In the 1880 census he is "Wyatt TERRELL." In 1850 and 1870 and 1900 he is "Monroe TERRELL." In marriage records he is "Wyatt Monroe TERRELL," and in Confederate records he is "W. M. TERRELL." Don Terrill

TOMBSTONE PROTECTION

Submitted by **Dean Taylor** to some *rootsweb.com* mailing lists

It is said there is nothing new under the sun, but I saw something yesterday, though it may not be new, it is certainly new to me. I'll try to describe it for you.

While walking through an old cemetery here in Harvey County, KS, I ran across five headstones, broken from their bases. The people who are keeping the cemetery, in very good condition I might add, have built wooden forms the thickness of the various broken stones, laid the stones flat at the head of the grave with the wooden forms around them (with about a 6 inch space all around the stones) and poured concrete into the forms flush with the face of the stones. The ones that were in two or three or more pieces, were put together and once coated, all you see are the break lines but they can't be moved.

The stones appear to have been cleaned with mild detergent and a brush. Once dried, it appears that they have poured a coating of either automotive clear coat, or the hard acrylic clear coating found in hobby shops. The end result is a stone too heavy to steal, a coating to protect the face of the stone and the preservation of information for years to come. This may not be new, but it is novel and certainly crucial to genealogy researchers in the years to come. Just thought I would share this with the list, in hopes that it will generate some protection across the nation for the many broken or damaged stones.

Q. I would like to ask you to define the connection between my husband's ancestor **Timothe TER-RILL** b 1656 & Immigrant **Richmond TERRILL** b 1624- is it one of nephew to uncle?

I know you have told me that my husband's **Timothe-& Elizabeth (FOSTER)-TERRILL** are not now believed to be direct descendants of **Richmond TERRELL**. Thanks so much for helping me to define this relationship properly. I also would love to know where the TERRILL spelling starts and the TERRELL spelling stops on this family. I do know that TERRILL is the correct Orange Co. spelling

- **A.** *Trails*, p. 1012 article by **John M. TYRRILL** (645) of TFHS began definition of the family as:
- 1. **Robert TYRROLD** & **Agnes** of Hagbourne in the county of Berkshire, will proved 13 Aug. 1545. Named children: **William**, 2.**David**, **Richard**, and 2A. **Avery**.
- 2. **David TURROLDE**, above of West Hagbourne (executor of **Robert TYRROLD**), fathered **William** and **Elenor TYRROLD**. His will proved 15th Jan 1577/8.
- 3. Willyam TYRROLD, son of David yoeman of West Hagbourne, m. Elizabeth & fathered Francys, Davy and "Robart" [Robert] below. His will proved 9th Oct 1587
- 4. Robert TORRELL who m. Jane BALDWIN and fathered among others Robert, Richmond, & William. His will dated 1643. Robert traded between England and Virginia. William became a merchant in London. Robert stayed with William when he was in London. Richmond claimed land for paying passage of Robert several times and a William one time. Some have assumed the William was his brother, but to the best of my knowledge, that has not been documented.

5. **Richmond** came to the colony of Virginia.

2A. Avery son of Robert & Agnes TYRROLD (1545 will) of Hagbourne will proved 27 May 1584 named his son 2B Robert as executor.

2B. Robert m. Elienor named her plus sons William, Avery, Robert; daughters Elizabeth & Mary in his will dated May 1592. He did not name 3B. Timothie but we do not know when Robert died. Timothie was obviously born after May 1592 and possibly even posthumously.

2C. Timothie TIRRELL citizen and leatherseller of London will proved 11th. August 1856 named brothers, Robert, William, & Avery and his sister Mary Waller who also benefited from the will of her brother William. This leaves little room for doubt that Timothie was a son of Robert & Elienor. Timothie did not name his wife, but left 1500 pounds "to the child that my wife now goes with if a son or 1,000 pounds if a daughter." The parish registers of All Hallows record the baptisms of 3 sons to Timothy & Dorothy TYRRELL. Avery 28 Aug 1647; William 25 Aug 1650 buried 9 Oct 1651; and Timothy 5 Dec. 1856. Avery is not named in his father's will so it is assumed that he died before 1656. Although not positively proven, it is highly probable that 2D. Timothy born posthumously in 1656 is the one who m. Elizabeth FOSTER in the colony of Virginia. Don Terrill has observed that none of their known descendants named a son **Richmond**, thus eliminating him as a brother of **Richmond** and a son of **Robert** of Reading.

The relationship is as follows:

Robert TYRROLD of Hagbourne *common ancestor*

2. **David** 2A. **Avery** brothers

3. Wilyam ... 2B Robert first cousins.

4. **Robert** 2C **Timothie** second cousins.

5. **Richmond** 2d. **Timothy** third cousins. DFB

Stone Age

The proven, the probable, the possible, and the mythological from Europe!

Editor's Note: The following genealogical gems were gleaned from the web. The "http://www..."

URL cited for each is all one line but had to be broken to fit our 2 column format. *DFB*

http://www.dcs.hull.ac.uk/cgibin/gedlkup/n=royal?royal03265

Ralph de UFFORD, Justice of Ireland; Died: 1346; Married BEF 8 AUG 1343 to, Maud PLAN-TAGENET; Child 1: Maud de UFFORD

Robert de UFFORD, Justiciar of Ireland; Acceded: **UFFORD**, Suffolk

Child 1: Alice de UFFORD

http://www.dcs.hull.ac.uk/cgi-bin/gedlkup/n=royal?royal32703

Charles TYRELL; Died: 1570; Father: Sir Charles TYRELL; Mother: Constance BLOUNT; Associated with, Margery GOLDING

http://www.dcs.hull.ac.uk/cgi-bin/gedlkup/n=royal?royal32704

Sir Charles TYRELL; Acceded: Heron, East Horndon, Essex; Associated with Constance BLOUNT; Child 1: Charles TYRELL

http://www.dcs.hull.ac.uk/cgi-bin/gedlkup/n=royal?royal20732

John TYRELL, Bt; Acceded: Heron Hall; Child 1: **Mary TYRELL**

http://www.dcs.hull.ac.uk/cgibin/gedlkup/n=royal?royal20731

Mary TYRELL; Died: 31 AUG 1832; Father: John TYRELL, Bt; Married 29 DEC 1787 to Arthur Saunders GORE, Earl of Arran 3rd

http://www.dcs.hull.ac.uk/cgi-bin/gedlkup/n=royal?royal32302

Gertrude TYRRELL; Father: Sir John TYR-RELL; Associated with, Sir **William PETRE**, Secretary of State; Child 1: **Elizabeth PETRE**,

http://www.dcs.hull.ac.uk/cgibin/gedlkup/n=royal?royal32303

Sir John TYRRELL; Acceded: Warley, Essex; Child 1: Gertrude TYRRELL

http://www.dcs.hull.ac.uk/cgi-bin/gedlkup/n=royal?royal3381

William UFFORD, Earl of Suffolk; Born: ABT 1339; Died: 1382; Associated with, Joan de MONTAGU

http://www.dcs.hull.ac.uk/cgi-bin/gedlkup/n=royal?royal3576

William UFFORD, ,Earl of Suffolk; Died: 1382; Associated with Isabel BEAUCHAMP

http://www.dcs.hull.ac.uk/cgi-bin/gedlkup/n=royal?royal14606

Annedi TERRAIL; Married 1834 to, Col. Jean Soloman Edward O'BRIEN,

Child 1:, **Jean Edward Marie Patricie O'BRIEN**, b. 1860

Child 2:, **Jean Marie Marguerite O'BRIEN**, b. 1863

EPILOGUE OF TERRELL ORIGINS

Source: *Terrell Genealogy* by **Robert Wilson Therrell** , MASOG Library, Southbridge St.,
Worcester MA

Submitted by **Judy Caldow Ollikkala**, whose grandmother was **Ellen (Ella) Mary TERRELL** of Mass. email: **71431.2534@compuserve.com**

The name **TIREL** dates to 950AD. **Ralf** (**Raoul**) **de TIREL** was son of **Gautier I** (**Walter**) of Valois, Vexin and Amiens, France, the third of five sons.

Ralf's mother was **Adele** (**Adelaide**), daughter of **Folques I**, Count of Anjou. Ralf married the daughter of **Seigner** de Guernanville, they had 2 sons, **Hilduin**, Sire de Tirel and **Folques** de Tirel.

Folques (Fulke) de Tirel (title was Sire and Dean of Evreaux) married Lady **Orielda**, daughter of **Richard I**, 3rd Duke of Normandy, they had 10 children.

Their youngest son Gautier I (Walter) de TIREL accompanied his relative William the Conqueror to England in 1066. From this Walter, all Tirels, of all spellings, at least 23 different spellings, are presumed to descend.

The name **TIREL** is now extinct in France but continues in England, Ireland, and America.

There are at least three explanations for the origin of the name.

One is the old French spelling of "Terre" meaning "land" or "high ground". The original estates were in Vexin on high ground at a place now known as "Triel de Seine" (a simple reversal of letters), near the conflux of the Oise and Seine Rivers, very near Pointoise.

The second explanation is "Tirer", to draw pulling a bow-string. The family was famous for archers. Walt TIREL was a famous archer, blamed for the death of King William (Rufus) II of England, killed by an arrow when stag hunting with Walter TIREL in the Forest of Avon. This story is in Walter Scott's "Ivanhoe" and Costain's "The Conqueror". Also known as "The Little Tower", of Anglo-Norman origin, founded at Norman invasion by Sir Walter TYRELL.

Sources: A Geneological History of Tyrrells (Irish house) by **Joseph Henry TYRRELL**

Maison de Tyrel by M. D'Arcy, French version The name of **Tirell** is inscribed in Battle Abbey, erected by William the Conqueror on the Battlefield of Hastings to honor those knights who accompanied him on his conquest against England.

The name of **Waltern Tirelde** is in the Doomsday Book, a record of land holdings compiled by William the Conqueror in 1070 for purposes of taxation, he was among the largest landowners of that time. The family retained their possessions for 700 years. Knighthood was passed down to the head of the house for 600 years.

Hugh, son of Walter, settled in Ireland with large landholdings. He was the "greatest fighter Ireland ever had since **Brian Boru**".

Tirels took part in the 1st, 2nd, and 3rd Crusades. Sir **Walter I** in the 1096 Seige of Jerusalem, Sir **Hugh** in 1146, and Hugh, son of Sir Hugh in 1190.

The Coat of Arms is a Ralf and Hildurn shield "Vair". There is a different Coat of Arms for Walter and the two Hughs'. The English ancestral Tyrrell home is Thornton Manor, Bucks, 1519 to 1755 and by descendants to 1894, now an Episcopal Convent of Jesus and Mary.

Other homes mentioned are Thorne in Yorkshire, and Thornton Hall, Buckinghamshire near Wendover and Lees.

Listed as early settlers in America are:

- 1) Roger TERRILL from Nanzing, Sussex, England, b. ?1586, on the ship *Lion* 14 Sept. 1632, Boston, then to New Haven CT, then to Milford CT, 1639, m. Jane Baldwin [sic, error, Roger M. Abigail UFFORD; Robert of Reading m. Jane BALDWIN, DFB], had large family incl. son Roger TERRILL b. c1638, Milford CT
- 2) **John TURRELL**, of Instow, Devonshire, England, c.1640, Boston, had **son Samuel TURRELL** in Boston 1657 (land sale Cross and Hanover Streets, Boston 1711)
- 3) **Daniel TURRELL**, blacksmith of Instow, Devonshire, England, c. 1640, Boston, died July 16, 1693
- 4) **Timothy TERRELLs** from London, England area, 1672 to New Kent Virginia
- 5) William and Richmond TERRELL, brothers, to St. Paul's Parish, Hanover City, Virginia [Richmond's brother William remained in England, a merchant in London. There is some doubt that he came to Virginia. The William who m. Susannah was probably either son of Richmond or son of William of London. DFB]
- 6) William THERRELL married to Rebecca SIMPKINS, daughter of Capt. Nicholas SIMPKINS, in Boston, 29 Nov. 1654 by Richard BELLINGHAM, Governor of Massachusetts Bay Colony, 1655 to Weymouth MA. William was a Merchant-Tailor, they had four children. He died in 1682 in Little River, Albemarle County, Carolina Children -- Rebecca TURELL 1656; William THORULL 1658 (age 21 lived in Weymouth); Mary THIRRELL 1661; Gideon TURRELL 1664

William TERRALL listed as tailor in New London CT 1662

John TERRALL, seaman, New London CT, died Feb. 27, 1712

TERRILL/PRES. TAYLOR/MADISON

Hi Dan,

Quite a while back you asked a bit about my husband's Orange Co., VA TERRILL heritage.

As far as I can tell, these are his two merging TERRILL lines

Direct Descendants of Timothy (of ENG) TERRILL 1 **Timothy TERRILL** (of ENG), died 25 b: 1631 in ENG d: August 20, 1656 in Reading, Berkshire, England m. **Dorothy COLLARD** b: in Barnstone, Essex; their son:

- 2 **Timothe TERRILL** b: 1656 in ENG. aft Dad;s death in 1656 to New Kent Co., VA d: Abt. 1703 in Orange Co, VA m. **Elizabeth FOSTER** b: Abt. 1667 in VA d: in prob. Orange Co., VA m: March 1685/86 in New Kent Co., VA
- 3 **Robert TERRILL** (spelled with an "I" not an "E"?) b: September 19, 1697 in New Kent Co., VAchristened Christmas Day 1697 St Peters Parish, New Kent Co d: February 13, 1786 in Orange Co, VA- St Thomas Parish-in Will Book 5 Probated 3-23-1786 m. **Mary FOSTER** b: Abt. 1701 in VA? d: Bet. 1783 1786 in Orange Co., VA. m: Abt. 1720 in in Orange Co., VA
- 4 Sarah TERRILL b: Abt. 1725 in Orange Co., VA- d: Bef. 1786 in Culpeper? Co, VA; m. Joseph TOWLES, Rev. b: February 23, 1726/27 in Middlesex Co., VA d: 1783 in Culpeper Co., VA m: Abt. 1738 in VA Sarah died before her dad. She also m. MURRAY as her 2nd husband
- 5 [2] Elizabeth Ann TOWLES b: January 19, 1738/39 in Orange/part later became Madison Co, VA d: 1805 in Orange/Spotsylvania Co., VA. M. [1] John TERRILL b: Abt. 1727 in (this group the family spelled their name with an "I") Orange Co., VA. d: 1803 in Madison Co., VA. m: Bet. 1754 1757 in Orange/Madison Co., VA
- 6 [3] (Capt) **Oliver TERRILL** b: January 22, 1765 in Orange Co., VA? d: 1821 in Orange, Co. VA. Burial: Tombstone picture available m. [4] **Susannah MALLORY** b: 1770 in Orange CO., VA. Also called **Susan** d: 1840 in Spotsylvania/Orange Co., VA. m: July 28, 1789 in Orange Co., VA.-Back of Deed Book 17
- 7 [5] **John Towles TERRILL** b: Abt. 1791 in Madison County, VA, near Locust Dale d: Bet. 1872 1880 in VA. M. [6] **Elizabeth Eustace GIBSON** b: 1801 in Orange Co., VA d: 1889 in

probably the part of Orange Co that was later Madison Co., VA m: 1834 in Orange? Co., VA

8 [7] John Gibson TERRILL b: December 25, 1836 in Orange County, VA.: CW Pilot for Gen's. JACKSON & HOOD, Co F, 1st VA Reserves under Col RFW DUKE d: February 14, 1921 in Orange County, VA: Scout for Confederate Army, Army of the Potomac-see notes- under General Jackson and General Hood; June 01, 1861 Enlisted Co. A, 7th Louisiana, Hay's Brigade; Wounded at Louisa C.H & 5 Forks Fact 6: March 09, 1865 Captured at 5 Forks; held at Elmira, N.Y. 1859 A Private in the Montpelier Guards- guarded, then escorted John BROWN to the scaffold after his famous raid-ref p263 hist of Orange Co., VA, WW Scott, Regional Pub Co., 1974; m. [8] Sarah Martha TAYLOR Moore b: September 02, 1835 in Orange County, VA. d: April 07, 1895 in Orange County, VA. m: January 04, 1868 in Orange, VA- given a VA farm at time of marriage This was Sarah's second marriage

9 [9] **John Barbour TERRILL** b: April 11, 1871 in Orange CO., VA.-was a farmer, Dept Sher. Land assessor, tax collector, Comm of Revenue d: April 20, 1939 in Orange CO., VA. Fact 1: Owned farm in Orange CO. Fact 3: & was Comm. of Revenue for 12 yrs until his death

4 [1] **John TERRILL** b: Abt. 1727 in (this group of the family spelled their name with an "I") Orange Co., VA. d: 1803 in Madison Co., VA. as above m. [2] **Elizabeth Ann TOWLES** b: January 19, 1738/39 in Orange/part later became Madison Co, VA OR 1727 & parents **Jos TOWLES & Sarah TERRILL** d: 1805 in Orange/ Spotsylvania Co., VA. m: Bet. 1754 - 1757 in Orange/Madison Co., VA

This TERRILL family has direct connections to both Pres. **James MADISON** and Pres. **Zachary TAYLOR**:

The TERRILL DAR connection to Dr. Charles TAYLOR, Revolutionary War Surgeon, was established by my late mother in- law who was a DAR Vice- Regent, Charles was a 1st cousin, once removed of both Presidents.

My husband's ancestor, **Sarah Martha Taylor Moore** {as above}, is the link.

Her parents were Major William Catlett MOORE (1802-1864) and his wife Matilda Rachel TAY-LOR (c 1804-1875) of Orange Co., VA

Matilda Rachel TAYLOR was the daughter of Dr. Charles TAYLOR (1755-1821) and his wife Sarah CONWAY (1759-1820) of Orange Co., VA Dr. Charles TAYLOR was the son of Col. George TAYLOR (1711-1792) & Rachel GIBSON (1717-1761)

George TAYLOR was the brother of Frances Thompson TAYLOR who, with her husband Ambrose MADISON Sr., were the GP's of Pres. James Madison though their son James MADISON Sr. b 1723

George TAYLOR was also the brother of Zachary TAYLOR, Sr., who, with his wife Elizabeth LEE, were the Grandparents of Pres. Zachary TAYLOR through their son Col. Richard Lee TAYLOR b 1742

Hope this helps.

Fran in Mass franinma@mediaone.net

LARGER ISSUES

We have published 30 pages in each issue of *Trails* this year. That is an increase of 50% over what we had published for several previous years.

The added cost of printing the larger issue does not appear to have endangered our prospects for continuing indefinitely.

Therefore, we will continue to publish 30 pages in each issue in 2002.

We hope you have enjoyed this improvement and will continue to support us in 2002 and thereafter.

THANKS AGAIN FOR YOUR SUPPORT

WITHOUT YOU, WE WILL CEASE TO EXIST